Westminster Centre for Research in Veterans



Chester Covenant fund trust

ONE IS TOO MANY Evaluation Report

Contents

Abbreviations	4
Foreword	5
Executive Summary	7
Introduction	17
Case Study: Royal Marines Charity	21
Background	22
Systematic Review	26
Case Study: Inspire	34
Aim and Objectives	35
Methodology	36
Survey Design	36
Data Collection, Management, Storing, Sharing and Governance	38
Data Analysis	38
Establishing training material, website & helpline	38
Grant Holder Engagement Event in Chester	39
Ethics	41
Case Study: Forces Employment Charity	42
Results	43
Questionnaire Completion Rates	43
Age, Gender, and Sexual Orientation	43
Relationship Status and Children	45
Ethnic Background and Religion	45
Service History	46
Physical and Mental Health	51
Predisposing Factors and Symptoms	53
Support Services	59
Help-Seeking Behaviour	61
Employment and Housing Status	67
Psychometric Scores	69
Exit Data including Satisfaction Ratings	70
Qualitative Data	73
Case Study: Adferiad	75
Discussion	76
Engagement and Interventions	77
Evaluation	78
Participants	79
Service History	80
Physical and Mental Health	81
Help-Seeking Behaviour and Social Isolation	83

Employment and Housing	84	
Participant Feedback and Cost-Effective Analysis	85	
Reflections on One is Too Many	86	
Exit Discussions	87	
Limitations	88	
Conclusion	89	
Recommendations	91	
References	93	
Appendix A. Systematic Review – Summary of Included Papers		
Research Team	105	

Abbreviations

AFC	Armed Forces Community		
AFCFT	Armed Forces Covenant Fund Trust "the Trust"		
CBT	Cognitive Behavioural Therapy		
AUDIT	Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test		
ESL	Early Service Leaver		
EQ-5D-5L	European Quality of Life Five Dimension		
GAD-7	Generalised Anxiety Disorder		
GP	General Practitioner		
ICD	International Classification of Diseases		
JISC	JISC Online Surveys		
MH	Mental Health		
MOD	Ministry of Defence		
NICE	National Institute for Health and Care Services		
NHS	National Health Service		
NIVSO	Northern Ireland Veteran Support Office		
OITM	One Is Too Many		
ONS	Office for National Statistics		
PHQ-9	Patient Health Questionnaire-9		
PTSD	Post Traumatic Stress Disorder		
RBL	Royal British Legion		
RFEA	Forces Employment Charity		
RMA	Royal Marines Charity		
TSS	Tackling Serious Stress		
UoC	University of Chester		
VAS	Visual Analogue Scale		
WEMWBS	Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Wellbeing Scale		
WHO	World Health Organisation		
WPAI	Work Productivity and Activity Impairment Questionnaire		
WSAS	Work and Social Adjustment Scale		



Foreword Anna Wright – Chief Executive Officer, Armed Forces Covenant Fund Trust

We are delighted that there is good evidence that this ambitious programme has made a positive difference through the treatments and interventions that have improved mental health and wellbeing in veterans, with lifesaving implications.

With funding from HM Treasury through the Veterans' Mental Health and Wellbeing Fund, the *One is Too Many* programme awarded £2.1M to nine projects across the UK, to organisations who have experience in working with individuals who are at increased risk of suicide.

The Trust aims to deliver high impact programmes that build on the learning from our earlier work, and from wider research. Within the *One Is Too Many* programme we were significantly influenced by the emerging learning from the Covenant Fund *Tacking Serious Stress in Veterans, Carers and Families* programme, which was designed to provide funding for innovative and new ways of working to reduce serious stress in these groups. The evaluation, available separately, showed that these projects delivered significant benefits for veterans while offering good value for money.

We wanted to further explore specific approaches that could help reduce suicide and suicide risk in veterans. At the heart of the programme we wanted to better understand the difficulties experienced by vulnerable veterans in dealing with suicidal thoughts and feelings, but who were not successfully accessing the support they need.

Some of the nine projects we supported delivered urgent support and coordinated assistance to those veterans most at risk of suicide or self-harm to help them access the care that best meets their needs. We also funded complex projects that seek, through better understanding or awareness, to reduce suicide levels in the future. This evaluation focuses on the projects that were delivering direct support to veterans.

These projects were successful in reaching veterans in need. Nearly 600 veterans took part in the projects examined in depth by the evaluators. Most were male with an average age of 45 years. The majority of service users were Private soldiers or the equivalent when leaving the Armed Forces, with an average service of 12 years. 77% reported being exposed to a traumatic event during service with an average of two each. 83% of veterans taking part in projects reported long-standing physical or Mental Health illness.

Of the findings we note particularly that the veterans engaging with the projects were encountering multiple issues within their lives that were sources of stress to them.

The evaluation has highlighted a range of wider risk factor relating to self-harm and suicide risk in veterans. We hope that these can add to and enhance the work of others, and inform policymakers, healthcare professionals, and third-sector organisations.

We are hugely grateful to Professor Alan Finnegan and his team at the University of Chester for providing this in-depth and insightful evaluation.



I am extremely grateful to everyone on the team who got me out of a dark place. I am still here!

66

The programme is definitely needed here in NI. It's life-saving 66

Thanks to the help and therapy I have received. I am looking at a new lease of life

If I didn't get the support you gave, I wouldn't be here

They saved my life and my family

It's nice to talk and not be judged. Those of us who served in NI never had the chance to go home, a part of me was left on the dark streets of Belfast

66

The help I got was great, I can now go places and do things I have never done before 66

It helped me stop having self-harm thoughts...I now understand how my thoughts work

Westminster Centre for Research in Veterans



Executive Summary

Suicide is a devastating event, that has considerable damaging consequences on families, friends and colleagues. There is often a perception that military veterans' suicides directly correlate with the impact of serving in hostile environments. However, the factors leading to someone taking their own life are often extremely complicated and influenced by numerous situational factors and personal beliefs.

In 2021, as part of the Veterans Mental Health and Wellbeing Fund, and in recognition that more could be offered to reduce veteran suicide, the Armed Forces Covenant Fund Trust (the Trust) allocated over £2M to eight UK projects. The One Is Too Many (OITM) programme followed closely on from the Trust's Tackling Serious Stress (TSS) initiative that had produced empirical evidence to signal reductions in depression, anxiety, alcohol misuse and improvements in wellbeing. Other lessons learnt from TSS included a recognition of the wide range of ethical challenges that grant holders face and recognition that they need better preparation and support.

OITM consisted of multiple two-year projects that were designed to significantly reduce veteran suicide by gaining a better understanding of the issues, providing timely intervention including education and peer support to improve the wellbeing of veterans and engage where appropriate with their families and friends. There was a clear objective to address the possible barriers to accessing healthcare. The projects were to be delivered in a co-ordinated and targeted way and concentrated on the quality of the interventions in reducing suicide rather than the number of participants. Grant holders were given the freedom to offer a number of options, from the co-production research with bereaved families offered by The Baton and the University of Northumbria, to education programmes and collaborations. The four grant holders for this evaluation were the Royal Marines Charity (RMA), the Forces Employment Charity (RFEA), Inspire and Adferiad. Each delivered direct interventions and provided the data for this evaluation.

To launch the programme, the Trust hosted an Engagement Event held at Chester Racecourse on the 14th & 15th September 2021 including a series of workshops to help prepare grant holders for the challenges that lay ahead including ethical considerations. Grant holders were also able to specify how they wanted to connect with the Westminster Centre for Research in Veterans (the Centre) and with each other, and their desire for networking webinars and building networks. The event was very positively received by all attendees. The Centre was selected to support the grant holders and the OITM projects which started in May and August 2021. Adferiad, RFEA and RMA concluded theirs in March 2023 and Inspire in July 2023.

Engagement and Interventions

There was extensive engagement between the Centre, which included quarterly webinars with all seven grant holders. This presented a platform where they were able to share their work and showcase what was working well and how challenges were being addressed. Feedback from the grant holders indicated the value of shared learning and having the opportunity to learn from real time data. This approach was first adopted by the Trust in its TSS initiative, and this reaffirms the positivity of using evaluators to actively engage and assist throughout the course of the programme.

The results indicate that the four OITM grant holders that provided data for this evaluation were successful in improving the Mental Health (MH) and wellbeing of the beneficiaries and reducing suicide. This in part was reflected in the significant reduction in the number of reported MH illnesses, the situational stressors and symptoms. Validated and reliable psychometric questionnaires also provided clear indication of declining levels of depression and anxiety, and improvements in wellbeing. The grant holders' interventions also improved the beneficiaries' social networks, increased social interactions and resulted in greater involvement in other activities that would fall under the social prescribing banner. Collectively this resulted in veterans being less dependent on others.

The four OITM grant holders offered interventions that included MH assessments, psychotherapeutic MH sessions such as Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (CBT), counselling and medication. There were group activities, social prescribing events such as Equine Therapy, peer support mentoring, life skills coaching, educational courses and practical help with housing and employment. They all seem to have achieved levels of success.

In Northern Ireland (NI), Inspire's Every Life Matters project recognised that suicidal intent is related to complex and contextualised psychosocial events and it provided a proactive, targeted and integrated approach to identify, address and reduce suicidality and concomitant risk factors, which combined prevention and intervention using a case-managed stepped-care delivery model. With 24-hour coverage including psychological and social therapies it was able to address issues including Complex Post Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), alcohol misuse and relationship difficulties. Their partners included Action Mental Health to address stigma, Brooke House to support military veterans and their families, Andrew Rawling to provide suicide alertness training and social prescribing activities with Horses for People and its Equine Assisted Therapy. Collaborative work with the Northern Ireland Veteran Support Office (NIVSO) and associated NI veteran support bodies provided full NI reach. Inspire also offered an aftercare service. In Wales, Adferiad set out to prevent and reduce the risk of suicide across their peer mentoring and partner organisations. Adferiad was building on the TSS initiative in which 36% (N=79) of the participants had self-disclosed suicide risk. Adferiad partnered with Hafal and its residential MH hospitals and crisis sanctuaries to provide support to those with serious mental illness, including loneliness and isolation. Inspire also worked with Papyrus, which targets the prevention of young suicide in people up to the age of 35.

In England, RFEA operates with 20 English police forces to deliver Project Nova to support veterans who have been arrested or are at risk of being arrested. RFEA's objective is to provide specialist suicide prevention alongside the Samaritans, with staff training, the development of a toolkit for veterans who are feeling suicidal and an introduction to MH treatments. Also in England, the RMA provides through-life support for serving and former RMs and their families. Its Lifting the Lid project set out to improve knowledge and awareness to help veterans and provide employment advice, financial and benevolent support, assistance with managing MH

or dealing with substance misuse. It provides training and peer support and signposting to other services. It works in collaboration with the Samaritans and a three-step training package provided by Zero Suicide Alliance (2023) and MH First Aid. To share their results, the RMA hosted a Suicide Prevention Symposium focusing on education and collaboration.

Evaluation and Participants

Data collection was the responsibility of the grant holders, with an expectation that there would be 100% (N=597) compliance with the survey questionnaire completion, and 84% (N=503) were produced. There was a range of response rates across grant holders from the RMA which had a 99% completion rate for participant data to the RFEA with 57%. The number of exit questionnaires would always be fewer due to individuals still being on a programme and those who had disengaged; 423 exit questionnaires were obtained. The grant holder often took the opportunity to add other relevant detail to support the survey responses, and this helped identify what was working well, the problematic issues and the challenges.

The OITM veteran beneficiaries were predominately white British males; only 20 services users were women, which meant that only 4% of beneficiaries were women. This may indicate that men experienced severe MH issues and women did not, or that women did not want to access the service, or they may have been unaware of the OITM programme. Female veterans were less likely to deploy in front line combat areas, and many take on professional roles such as doctors and nurses, so they may be a less vulnerable group. The evaluation reinforces the requirement to further explore initiatives to engage with female veterans, and research is needed to examine the impact of gender-related experiences during military service on female veterans' help-seeking behaviour. Ethnic minorities were also under-represented.

The mean age of the OITM service users was 45 years old, with some differences in the mean age across grant holders, for example, NI participants with a mean age of 50 were on average older than those in other programmes. An at risk group are young men but many of this age group will not be veterans, because they are still be serving and their information data are subsumed within the British Armed Forces Regulars' data. The OITM service users' ages were younger than the overall median age of UK veterans. Whilst suicide rates begin to drop in the civilian population in those aged over 70 years old, it does however rise again from 85 onwards and these are a particularly vulnerable group due to failing health or other issues such as bereavement of loved ones and partners. The four grant holders had service users aged between 74 and 85 years old, so some were clearly supporting this group although not in sufficient numbers to get a clear insight into the demands on this veteran group.

Service History

Within a military context, there is a paucity of research on suicide prevalence and risk, and there is no consensus as to whether military service increases the risk of suicide, self-harm or suicidal ideation. There is evidence that veterans with combat experience, operationally linked trauma, injury, early service leavers (ESLs) and reservists are at higher risk of MH issues. However, factors associated with risk of suicide in veterans include: being a young male veteran (under 28 years), discharging as an ESL (within four years of enlistment), being an older (over 40 years) female veteran, or having depression or alcohol problems. These issues can be

exacerbated as veterans are poor at seeking help, often not pursuing support until they are in crisis.

The majority of service users were Private soldiers or the equivalent when leaving the Armed Forces, with an average service of 12 years. ESLs were uncommon with only 3% having served less than one year and 12% less than four years. The majority, 53%, had also served in the British Army although this was due to the high number of Royal Marines. The vast majority at 97% had completed regular service, which would indicate that reservists were not being attracted into the programme or that they were less likely to meet the inclusion criteria. However, as many risk factors are situational stressors, age related, or aligned to MH issues such as depression or alcohol misuse, then more reservists would have been expected. Considering reservists were utilised extensively during recent operations in Afghanistan and Iraq, why they have not been engaged needs further exploration.

Seventy-six percent of the veterans had completed an Operational Tour (OT) with a mean of two each, ranging from 1 to 11 deployments, most commonly in Afghanistan and NI, both at 37% each. Also, 77% had been exposed to a traumatic event during service with an average of two each. These included incidents associated with exposure to a death and others to conflict, contact situations followed by personal attacks and incidents that can increase the likelihood of MH issues such as PTSD. Correlations confirmed a relationship between service linked trauma and those who had completed an OT. Also significant correlations were observed between the number of traumatic events experienced during service and the number of reported situational factors and number of reported symptoms on entry, which is an indication that it is the life stressors that are causing the clients to seek help.

The OITM interventions provided a personalised care plan with a combination of social prescribing activities and peer support, and recognised trauma-focused CBT intervention when required. The NHS England Op COURAGE programme, High Intensity Services, has a similar portfolio of interventions and there is emerging evidence that this is also being effective. The findings which will be highlighted below indicate that the participants had notable improvements in their overall MH and wellbeing.

Physical & Mental Health

At entry into the programme, a significant majority of the OITM participants, 83%, reported long-standing physical or MH illness. This included musculoskeletal injuries (25%), and MH illnesses including depression (55%), anxiety (53%) and PTSD (51%). All of these conditions notably decreased during the programme. The psychometric questionnaire scores at entry validated the self-reported health findings; veterans were gauged as exhibiting severe anxiety and moderately severe depression. These questionnaires reaffirmed improvements against all measures at exit from the programme. The results providing an indication that a variety of interventions and/or social prescribing activities may help to improve outcomes. They also support the initial evaluation of the Op COURAGE High Intensity Service study which concluded that early peer support followed by social prescribing and clinical interventions can have good outcomes. These findings demonstrate the successfulness of these programmes for

improving the health and wellbeing of veterans. It is also clear that the projects successfully targeted and recruited the intended population.

OITM service users entered the projects with an average of 5 predisposing factors and these ranged from 1 to 15 factors. The most common factors being previous unresolved trauma (66%), traumatic exposure (53%), family stress (47%), operational factors (42%), relationship problems (39%), alcohol/substance misuse (37%) and isolation (32%). Exit details showed notable reductions in all areas and the factors had fallen from five to two. These incremental reductions clearly resulted in significant improvements to the participant's wellbeing as they faced fewer situational stressors and less causative factors. This is a clear indication of the success of the programmes that would have reduced suicide. The results also indicate that reducing/resolving even one situational stressor in a timely and effective manner can have a meaningful bearing on the individual and re-energise and motivate them to address other issues. Therefore, projects that concentrate on certain issues such as accommodation and employment can have much wider benefits.

Service users also had a mean of nine symptoms with a range of 1 to 17. Most common were anxiety (79%), low mood (78%), sleep disturbance (69%), feeling of hopelessness (67%), anger (66%), poor concentration (65%) and lack of interest (63%), symptoms concurrently linked to depression. The effectiveness of the programme was again reinforced with a significant reduction in symptoms from nine to three, improvements representing tangible advantages for the beneficiaries. There was no significant correlation between age or stress scores and number of symptoms. Further exploration and understanding of risk and protective factors are imperative to reduce relapse rates, optimise current provision, and relieve pressure on healthcare services.

The high levels of lack of interest and feeling of hopelessness would have presented the grant holders with challenges in getting clients motivated to be involved in any activities. That they did may be due to the focus on veteran specific services and peer support workers who provided this vulnerable group with a sense of identification with those offering the support. Research has indicated that men and women experience depression in similar ways but present their distress differently, however, the low number of women in OITM projects does not present the opportunity to assess that. The high levels of anger reported in 66% of OITM service users can lead to disruptive behaviour and reinforces the importance of initiatives such as RFEA and Walking With The Wounded's Project Nova and the contribution of the police in helping veterans get support.

Help-Seeking Behaviour and Social Isolation

Fifty-one percent of the OITM beneficiaries were identified as having previously accessed support, and on average that support came from two organisations. The most common was NHS facilities and charities, although sizable numbers went via other MH services or a GP. It was not clear from the data how many of these engagements were related to a self-harm attempt or feeling suicidal, or how many of these clients were then referred to the OITM programme. But it does reveal that some of them did not receive the support they required, or were discharged

only for their problems to resurface. That 36% self-referred to the programme clearly demonstrates how important this means of accessing support is.

Forty-nine percent of service users delayed seeking help and did so for an average of two reasons. Of these, 30% of veterans found it hard to ask for help, 18% were unaware of the available assistance and 17% did not know where to go. Improving knowledge and access to Primary Healthcare and veteran specific services together with continued investment in destigmatising MH are required to improve access to the appropriate services. Only 4% were unaware of the one day of military service inclusion criteria which is a significant improvement on research in this area. The average age of the OITM participants is lower than the population average and elderly veterans may still be unaware of the support that is available.

The OITM projects saw a significant improvement in the veterans social networks, with increases in social activities, active members of clubs and having people to rely on. There was also evidence of veterans meeting people more often. These are other indicators of the success of the projects, and signified that the grant holders had an understanding of their clients' military, health and social profile. Therefore, after an appropriate assessment they had the information to produce a personalised care plan that included ways of reducing social isolation. The participants of varying ages seemed motivated to connect with a variety of social engagement opportunities as many of the activities had a physical exertion component which potentially would have enhanced their mood and made them feel better in themselves. How this progresses over time was not identified in this programme, but the hope would be for long-term engagement, motivation and benefits.

Employment and Housing

Thirty-nine percent of OITM participants entering the programme were unemployed and 11% were retired compared to 44% in employment. Although the age range is different, the Ministry of Defence (MOD) estimates that in 2019 79% of working-age veterans were employed, and only 3% were unemployed (House of Commons Library, 2023). So there is marked difference and stable well paid employment is very important to mental health and wellbeing.

Following exit from the OITM programme, unemployment rates had fallen markedly by 7% and there was a 4% increase in employment to 48%. The projects did well to reduce unemployment as financial issues can be a significant factor in self-harming behaviour. However, 32% of veterans still being unemployed provides an identifiable area for development.

The 2021 Census revealed that a higher proportion of the household veteran population (75%) owned their accommodation outright or with a mortgage than the household non-veteran population (64%); after adjustments, the percentage of veterans in this category was slightly lower than for non-veterans. Amongst OITM participants, the number of homeowners was significantly lower at 45%, with a further 37% in rented accommodation, 3% in residential accommodation and 3% were homeless. This reaffirms that it is these situational stressors that are contributing significantly to the service users distress, and not necessarily their operational experiences.

Older veterans reported having more stable housing status, such as homeownership or renting. The results again demonstrate that some smaller groups of veterans need specific targeting and a better understanding of their life trajectory after leaving the Armed Forces is required. There were reports of improvements following the OITM programme but there is room for further progress in this area and the AFCFT's (2023b) funded Reducing Veteran Homelessness programme should provide many of the answers to address these issues.

Participant Feedback and Reflections on Serious Stress

At 94%, the vast majority of participants were satisfied across all programmes, and they rated the interventions at 9 out of 10 in relation to the positive impact on their quality of life. That 96% of service users knew how to make an official complaint was a notable increase on the 83% reported in the TSS initiative.

The Trust's OITM programme provides a reservoir of further important data to build on the lessons from the TSS initiative. The results provide statutory and non-statutory organisations with clear evidence of numerous factors that influence self-harming behaviour in the veteran population and ways of addressing those issues. These findings can therefore help to build on extant interventions and inform future programmes how best to support vulnerable veterans. The programme's systematic review (Randles et al., 2023) was the first conducted with this veteran population and builds on the TSS's aligned help-seeking behaviour systematic review (Randles & Finnegan, 2022). Combined, they provide valuable empirical evidence that can help clinicians and peer support workers to de-stigmatise MH issues. This in part is founded on the combination of therapeutic and social prescribing interventions inside a safe and receptive environment.

All survey based evaluations require high levels of data to be able to assert that the findings are valid, reliable and significant. Otherwise the commentary is more aligned to an anecdotal observation. Because grant holders were tasked with completing the questionnaires then the objective was to get 100% compliance. The overall rate of 85% therefore left considerable room for improvement. On further analysis, the response rate from RMA (99%) and Inspire (95%) were aligned to the Trust's and the Centre's expectations. That was less so with RFEA (75%) and Adferiad (57%). The results therefore are definitely aligned to the work of those with high returns and the success of the grant holders is compromised when there are less data. This strongly identifies the potential for setting performance indicators for grant holders to achieve in relation to questionnaire uptake.

Overall there were vast improvements to many of the beneficiaries' health and wellbeing which undoubtedly saved lives. However, there are significant emotional challenges for the staff providing the care to these vulnerable veterans. This raises the question of what impact this level of support has on those delivering the support, many of whom have no or minimal MH training, and who cares for the carers. A recommendation is that this should be explored as a future research project and governance measures implemented to ensure the safety of those delivering the care as well as those receiving it. To better understand the provision of support and care for veterans, this necessitates understanding the unique lifestyle and specific culture within the Armed Forces Community (AFC). With help-seeking behaviour being poor, then identification with a particular charity such as Royal Marines with the RMA appears to be a particularly useful way of tackling this conundrum. Overall, many of the findings reinforce the compelling case for local community hubs and as demonstrated in the concept of the Trust's Veterans Places, Pathways and People programme.

Limitations

Only 4% of the programme's beneficiaries were women, and there was a gap regarding support to older veterans. Veterans who disengaged from OITM projects did not have their views captured. Despite increased awareness of veteran suicides, there is a paucity of research and the OITM background systematic review has been published in *British Medical Journal Military Health* (Randles et al., 2023). However, there remains a limitation in not having a better understanding of the lived experience of family members and friends who have been impacted by suicide in the veteran community and the support services available. The work undertaken by The Baton and the University of Northumbria as part of the overall programme should prove illuminating.

Summary

It would be remarkable to reveal in the conclusion to this OITM report that no veteran involved in the programme had taken their own life. However, this is not the case, and to the distress of all those involved, a colleague decided that suicide was the only option available. This again highlights the incredible challenges faced in trying to support those former vulnerable teammates who cannot envision a future that is worth living for. However, the OITM programme has made a positive difference. This report is a clear demonstration of treatments and interventions that have improved mental health and wellbeing and undoubtedly saved lives. The OITM programme's flexibility and responsiveness to referrals, which were aligned with multiple levels of collaborative networking and connectivity between grant holders, was impressive. When delivered in a suite of interventions within a personalised treatment and intervention programme, then the results were overall successful in reducing the situational stressors that can lead to self-harming and suicide. Furthermore, with ongoing empathetic peer support the result for the majority of clients was notable improvements in MH and wellbeing. These findings combined with the evidence from the TSS initiative, collectively provide vital information to help grant holders shape their current provision to maximise support to vulnerable veterans and their families.

The OITM programme has illustrated suicide risk factors leading to veterans' self-harm, suicide risk and protective factors and these can now inform policymakers, healthcare professionals, and third-sector organisations of a direction of travel that has palpable benefits. The OITM findings may facilitate the development and implementation of preventative and intervention strategies to best support the MH and wellbeing of UK Armed Forces veterans in crisis. Clearly,

many of the factors causing the clients so much distress were due to the current situation rather than anything that had occurred in their military career.

That 96% of the questionnaires were from men may reflect that men experienced severe MH issues, or that women did not want to access the service or complete the study questionnaire. As a new initiative, there may be a requirement for better promotion of the service because female veterans may have been unaware of what was available. In addition, there remains a need to further explore initiatives to engage with female veterans and understand the impact of gender-related experiences during military service on female veterans' help-seeking behaviour.

This report is therefore building a reservoir of information and can assist future research to explore the impact of these portfolio interventions over a prolonged period. A 6 to 12 month post exit data collection within a longitudinal study presents many advantages for determining long-term benefits, as would enhanced qualitative data captured through interviews with beneficiaries, their families and staff. Furthermore, future evaluations should consider the utilisation of a cost-benefits analysis.

Following on from the TSS study, this evaluation presents very positive evidence of the success of the OITM programme. Reductions in depression, anxiety, alcohol misuse and improved health and wellbeing can only be beneficial. There are clear indications of better social interactions. The report re-emphasises the importance of providing timely and skilled care within a setting where beneficiaries feel safe. There is evidence that the grant holders clear dedication, enthusiasm, intelligent application of resources alongside participant engagement led to widespread accomplishments. The only caveat is that the quantity of data from grant holders ranged considerably, and these conclusions are easier to confirm when the data returns were high.

OITM has provided a bedrock for the grant holders to forge lasting collaborative partnerships that can be extended to working with other authorities and organisations, governmental agencies, professional bodies, charities, businesses and appropriate networks. Most importantly it presents another example to those veterans and their families who need functional help and choice in where they can obtain the support, care and intervention they require.

The evaluation recommendations are on page 91 and in the shortened form infographic on page 16.

RECOMMENDATIONS



Larger AFCFT grants should utilise the project evaluators' experience to actively engage with the programme and have a role in supporting grant holders.



Caring for the carer

Westminster Centre for Research in Veterans

University of

A standardised training package for those delivering care combined with mandatory governance structures. Research can also help ensure the safety of those delivering the care as well as those receiving it.



Help-seeking and stigma

Assessments should capture details surrounding the factors that negatively impact on help-seeking behaviour. Novel support with peer mentors who provide individually personalised support, drop-in centres, Community Hubs together with engagement with the Police and Emergency Services may prove helpful in addressing stigma. Entry into programmes should continue to be though multiple routes including selfreferrals, statutory bodies or Charities.



Under represented and minority groups

Programmes to include a strategy for reaching under-represented and minority groups or design specific programmes for these groups.



Assessment

The situational stressors contributing to the client's distress should be identified in the assessment process to ensure appropriate treatment and promote successful outcomes.



Employment and Accommodation

Programmes that improve employment and accommodation and gain a better understanding of veterans' life trajectory will have a positive impact.



Interventions

Future programmes include a mixture of interventions that suit particular beneficiaries including social prescribing activities.



Evaluation

Utilise a consistent data set in programme evaluations to determine effectiveness over time. Data collection performance indicators aligned to financial remuneration would improve the number and quality of survey returns. Large grants would benefit from a specific economic evaluation.

Introduction

In April 2021, as part of the Armed Forces Covenant Fund Trust's (the Trust) Veterans' Mental Health (MH) and Wellbeing Fund, the One is Too Many (OITM) programme awarded grants of up to £300,000 to two-year projects that aim to reduce suicide risks within vulnerable veterans in a co-ordinated and targeted way. Collaborative working was expected as part of this programme. Projects were required to show that they were likely to reduce suicides in veterans. The grant holders were required to provide direct assistance to those who were at significant risk and were not accessing support; or to deliver a project that would have a clear and demonstrable impact on suicide prevention. Grants were provided to eight organisations consisting of Inspire in NI, Adferiad in Wales, SSAFA and the Samaritans; the Royal Marines Association (RMA), Help for Heroes, The Baton, the Forces Employment Charity (RFEA) in England, and Walking With the Wounded in Scotland (see Figure 1). Their locations are in the infographic on page 18.



Figure 1. OITM Grant Holders

Grantholder Locations



These organisations adopted different approaches. For example, some partnered with other specialised associations that were knowledgeable and skilled in suicide prevention. Others, focused on research and educational projects. See Table 1.

The UK National Institute for Health and Care Services (NICE) guidelines (2018, 2019) state that consideration should be given to measuring activities designed to prevent suicide. These include the introduction of constructive, meaningful preventive activities (for example, education and physical activity) rather than focusing on suicide numbers alone. To that end, the Trust commissioned the University of Chester's (UoC) Westminster Centre for Research in Veterans (The Centre) to support the grant holders and to complete an independent evaluation of the OITM programme which concluded in March 2023. The focus of this report is the four organisations that provided active beneficiary support and data from their projects, these being Inspire, Adferiad, RMA and the RFEA. This evaluation sought to reveal the impact and effectiveness of the OITM programme, including identifying trends and risk factors such as age, gender and military-specific details (e.g., branch, service length and rank). The evaluation pursued evidence of social isolation, poor help-seeking behaviour, and sought to identify the situational factors causing distress and potentially influencing self-harming behaviour or suicide.

Organisation	Project Title	Amount	Project Description	
Walking With The Wounded	Positive Futures - Scotland	£300,000	Walking with the Wounded in Partnership with Veterans' First Point aims to reduce suicide risk by supporting veterans with significant MH problems find and retain meaningful and fulfilling roles in their communities, fully supported by the organisation's new individual placement support officers. The focus was Scotland.	
Adferiad Recovery	Left of Boom - Suicide Reduction	£285,013	In Wales, the Adferiad Left of Boom aims to reduce and prevent suicide by vulnerable veterans through providing a bespoke peer mentoring service across Wales, specifically addressing this risk within veterans. The project benefits from Change Step's networks and experience and provides timely interventions to those least likely to access the support they need	
Inspire	Every Life Matters	£300,000	The Northern Ireland based Every Life Matters programme will take a proactive, targeted and integrated approach to identify, address and reduce suicidality and concomitant risk factors, combining prevention and intervention using a case-managed, stepped-care delivery model tailored to older Northern Ireland veterans.	
The Baton	Veteran suicide: Understand Identify- Prevent	£299,894	In partnership with Service families who have been bereaved by suicide, this project will co-produce a foundation of evidence and a model of safety to support other grant holders to develop their services and integrate them with statutory healthcare across the UK, to provide long-term support to reduce suicide.	
Help for Heroes	Veterans' Suicide Awareness & Self-Help (SASH)	£300,000	Help for Heroes will change how support for veterans suffering from MH difficulties are accessed by empowering families and peers to help save the lives of those at risk of suicide. The project will upskill and educate, facilitating better help-seeking behaviour in at-risk individuals.	
RFEA - The Forces Employment Charity	Project Nova - One is Too Many	£100,000	Project Nova - One is Too Many will reach more veterans who are at risk of suicide by reaching out to veteral who are in contact with the Police, with the One is Too Many message. They aim to become a centre of exceller for support to suicidal veterans.	
RMA	Lifting the Lid Suicide Prevention Pathways	£250,250	Building upon the success of their Lifting the Lid campaign, this project will embed community-based support pathways, enhance professional skills and reduce stigma amongst the Corps family through developing best 'prevent and recovery' practice tailored to the unique experience of Royal Marines, encouraging those at risk to engage with services	
SSAFA	SSAFA Samaritans Partnership	£300,000	In partnership with the Samaritans, SSAFA will produce an ambitious strategy informed by dedicated scoping, consultation and user research to maximise combined expertise, knowledge and services to reach veterans in need.	
Table 1. Grants Awarded under the One is Too Many programme - Total Awarded £2,135,157				



Malcolm, a RM Veteran, in his 50's (not real name), approached the Transition Support Worker in RMA-TRMC in the summer of 2022. He presented initially with issues in his workplace which were causing increased levels of stress and anxiety and problems within his relationship and was seeking support in trying to manage through this situation. Through a holistic assessment the Transition Support Worker rapidly realised that the primary issue was alcohol dependence and that this has led to exacerbated issues at work and inability to manage without alcohol. At our case discussions meeting, something we have incorporated through the OITM project from our best practice learning, an inter-team referral was made to the Addiction Nurse Specialist (ANS). Following a bio-psychosocial assessment, the ANS was able to establish that a high level of intervention was required to enable Malcolm to safely stop alcohol use and begin rehabilitation/recovery work. The quickest way to achieve this would be to fund a stay in an Addiction Rehabilitation that had the resources to detoxify safely too. On gaining consent and collaboration from Malcolm regarding the treatment plan, the ANS sought authority from the Dir. of Health & Well-being in RMA-TRMC for the substantial funding required for this stay. Unfortunately, Malcolm was not in a position to find the funds himself, his desperation was compounded by his livelihood and family life being at stake. Once funding had been approved, Malcolm embarked on his stay for detox and several weeks rehabilitation to commence the Recovery process in a supported environment.





On assessment, the ANS established that had there were some trauma issues that indicated trauma-focused that therapy was indicated. however it was that the imperative alcohol issue was addressed initially to enable Malcolm to be in a psychological space to work in therapy. On discharge from the facility, rehab the referral for the MHVRP made inter-team was accepted which and allowed the therapy to commence, running in parallel with recovery from alcohol





. The Recovery Support Worker from the RMA-TRMC has been pivotal in Malcolm's recovery, visiting him and his family at home and offering ongoing support. This support remains ongoing and accessible to allow Malcolm to have the optimum chance of change in his life whilst being supported. To date, Malcolm has been supported by four pillars of the H&WB team which has involved at multiple staff at varying times – true collaboration and partnership within the charity.

21

Background

In Great Britain, there are approximately 2M veterans who had previously served in the British Armed Forces (Office for National Statistics (ONS), 2022). To help in supporting them, an Armed Forces Covenant (2022) was introduced to ensure that those who serve or have served in the Armed Forces and their families are not disadvantaged for their military service. The support is offered in a variety of areas, such as education, employment, and health.

NHS organisations provide veterans' healthcare throughout Great Britain and Northern Ireland. This includes offering veterans in Great Britain access to veteran specific priority treatment for conditions directly attributable to their military service. Under this banner, NHS England introduced Op COURAGE: The Veterans Mental Health and Wellbeing Service (NHSE, 2021) which provides veterans with a full range of specialised MH support including partnerships with community/voluntary third-sector services.

Suicidal Ideation, Self-Harm and Suicide

Suicidal ideation or suicidal thoughts is the term used to describe intrusive thoughts and feelings a person has about taking his or her own life (Mind, 2023). Some individuals in mental distress engage in self-harming behaviour as a coping mechanism to alleviate their negative thoughts (Mental Health Foundation, 2022). Notably, self-harm is an intentional behaviour, and those who self-harm may not have suicidal motives (Samaritans, 2020). MH issues such as anxiety, depression, and PTSD are strongly associated with an increased risk of suicide (Too et al., 2018). Notably, a history of suicide attempts is the most significant risk factor associated with suicide (World Health Organisation (WHO), 2021). Complex MH problems, triggered by previous trauma, can lead to impulsive behaviour, resulting in difficulties in managing emotions and increasing the risk of suicidal ideation or self-harm (Too et al., 2018).

Office for National Statistics (2022) data reveal that in 2021, there were 5,583 suicides registered in England and Wales, equivalent to a rate of 10.7 deaths per 100,000 people. Of these 74% (N=4,129) were men which is the equivalent to 16.0 deaths per 100,000 and for women there were 5.5 deaths per 100,000. Among females, the age-specific suicide rate was highest in those aged 45 to 49 years (7.8 deaths per 100,000), and among males it was highest in those aged 50 to 54 years (22.7 deaths per 100,000). Suicides were lowest among people aged under 20 and over 70. See Figure 2.



Suicide by sex and age group, England and Wales

Figure 2. ONS Data

In England, in all but one of the previous 11 years, the lowest suicide rate was in London (6.6 deaths per 100,000), and the highest rate was in the North East with 14.1 deaths per 100,000. (ONS, 2022). In Northern Ireland in 2021, the rates were higher at 14.3% (Northern Ireland Statistics and Research Agency, 2022) and there were a probable 753 suicides registered in Scotland in 2021, which is a decrease from 805 in 2020 (Public Health Scotland, 2021). Evidence suggests that suicide rates in the serving population are lower than those in the general population (Bergman et al., 2017; MOD, 2017). This may be due to service personnel being in full time employment, having a strong sense of camaraderie, unity, and interdependence that is fostered across the Armed Forces. The most noted vulnerable group were Army males aged under 20 years of age. Suicide rates for females in the Armed Forces were too low for statistical analysis (MOD, 2017).

However, the rate of male suicide in the regular British Armed Forces increased from 7 per 100,000 in 2015 to 12 per 100,000 in 2019 (MOD, 2022). The recent rise in UK armed forces male suicides was highest among males aged under 24 years and those aged over 40 (MOD, 2022) and highest in the British Army.

Depression and alcohol abuse are strongly correlated (Finnegan et al., 2014) and a significant number of those who perform suicide have a primary diagnosis of alcohol or other drug dependency (Amiri & Behnezhad, 2020). The social contexts and causes of self-harming behaviour are complex, although usually associated to a number of situational stressors (Schyder et al., 1999). Some obviously want to die, and they are at extreme depths of despair, (White, 2010) whilst others want to influence someone, or use this method as a form of help-seeking behaviour (Bancroft et al., 1976). The effect on family and friends is devastating, and is a highly sensitive issue within the Armed Forces (House of Commons Defence Committee, 2005).

Military Stressors

A career in the British Armed Forces may result in service personnel being deployed on operational tours and being separated from friends and family (Ashcroft, 2017). Some may have been exposed to stressful and traumatic situations and previous exposure to trauma (such as experiencing conflict, disaster, violence, and abuse) increase the risk of developing MH problems (Ashcroft, 2017, WHO, 2021). Despite the challenges faced during service life, most ex-servicemen and women leave and transition from the British Armed Forces to civilian life without any issues. However, some experience MH problems including depression, anxiety and alcohol abuse (Finnegan et al., 2018; Finnegan & Randles, 2022) In the general UK population, stressful life events such as financial problems, unemployment and major relationship instability are considered to be high-risk factors of suicide (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 2020, Mind, 2023). These issues extend to veterans who may face challenges with seeking employment (Fulton et al., 2018), housing (Fleuty et al., 2021), relationships problems (Gribble & Fear, 2019) and social isolation (The Royal British Legion (RBL), 2014). Specific veteran subgroups are assessed as being at greater risk of developing poor MH, including Early Service Leavers (ESLs) (Bergman et al., 2016), those who experience combat (Fear et al., 2010), those who sustain injuries, and reservists (Harvey et al., 2012). Uncertainty remains regarding why people leave the British Armed Forces early although low rank, serving in the British Army and dissatisfied with their career (Finnegan et al., 2014), and high levels of childhood adversity (Buckman et al., 2013) are factors.

Predisposing Factors and Symptoms

Any programme that is aimed at reducing suicide must have a clear insight into the situational stressors associated with the client's lifestyle that may be causing depression, anxiety or other MH problems. Previous civilian studies have shown that stress and depression were associated with multiple interacting factors such as physical illness, family or relationship problems, social isolation, employment, and poverty (Cruwys et al., 2014; Hughes et al., 2017; Lund et al., 2010; NIMH, 2018; Vos, 2016). Similarly, within the Armed Forces (irrespective of rank, age, and gender), common underpinning factors associated with MH issues include family or relationship problems (Bohman et al., 2017; Lindert, Weisskopf & Spiro, 2018; Finnegan et al., 2014), and occupational issues that are not military-specific, such as unemployment (Finnegan, 2011; The RBL, 2014; Theorell et al., 2015). Some veterans also found the transition from military to

civilian life difficult, especially in the presence of financial, housing, and employment difficulties (Ashcroft, 2014, 2017).

The TSS initiative was a major study with the veteran's population that identified that in 970 participants, there was a mean of five predisposing factors with a range of 0 to 16 factors. The most common factors being family stress (54%), previous unresolved trauma (54%), traumatic exposure (54%) family issues 40%), relationship problems (35%) and isolation (35%). Exit details showed notable reductions in all areas except for physical issues. Following exit from the TSS projects, the average number of reported factors by veterans had fallen from 5 to 3, with a range of 0 to 12 reported factors. What was also clear was the accumulative presence of situational stressors. On entry 3% had reported no factors but this had risen to 16% on exit from the projects. These incremental reductions would clearly make a significant improvement to the participant's wellbeing and results demonstrated that the TSS interventions reduced the levels of situational stressors/factors . See Figure 3.



Figure 3. Factors affecting veterans at entry and exit

TSS also showed veterans reported an average of 10 symptoms. They reported anxiety (80%), sleep disturbance (75%), loss of confidence (70%), and poor concentration (64%), symptoms that are concurrently linked to depression (NICE, 2015; NHS, 2016; WHO, 2018). The effectiveness of the projects was again reinforced with a significant reduction in symptoms from 10 to 4 and these improvements represent palpable benefits for the participants.

Suicide Bereavement in Families

The impact of suicide on family members can be devastating. (Levi-Belz, 2015). Unfortunately, there are instances when suicide in the Armed Forces may be perceived as a dishonourable death and may in turn negatively impact the wider support network of the AFC (Harrington-LaMorie et al., 2018). Bereaved family members may face increased shame, isolation, or distress in comparison to civilian families impacted by suicide (Harrington-LaMorie et al., 2018). Therefore, is important to acknowledge and understand how suicide exposure affects family members. For the Fallen (2023) is a UK organisation that offers bespoke support for the families of serving personnel and veterans following suicide. Service family members from For the Fallen who have been bereaved by suicide are working in partnership with The Baton and the University of Northumbria as part of the OITM programme to co-produce an evidence model of safety framework. It is anticipated that the framework will help provide support to other grant holders and enhance their current service provision, and that the model will be incorporated into statutory healthcare to prevent suicide on a long-term basis.

Help-Seeking Behaviour

A reluctance to seek help is a prominent theme within veterans (Randles & Finnegan, 2022) who often have little awareness of, and willingness to utilise veteran-specific MH services (Mills, Fear & Stevelink, 2023). Instead, veterans are more likely to use friends or colleagues and family members as sources of support (Mills, Fear & Stevelink, 2023). The willingness of veterans accessing MH support has been shown to be impacted by several factors, including stigma, a military culture of stoicism and self-reliance, and factors associated with operational tours such as previous combat exposure (Randles & Finnegan, 2022).

It is unknown whether serving in the British Armed Forces increases the risk of suicide, or whether previous underlying issues, difficulties, or experiences increase the risk of suicide among veterans. To better understand veteran suicides and following an agreement with the Office for Veterans' Affairs, the MOD and the ONS have agreed to formally document the number of Armed Forces veterans who die by suicide. Currently there is no monitoring system in place to record the number of reported suicides within the veteran population. Instead, data on veteran suicide is collected from longitudinal cohort research studies exploring specific veteran cohorts. The new reporting method will help identify and capture veterans' suicide rates from the recent veterans' question in the 2021 Census and match it with ONS-held data on suicides. To that end, this report provides the first systematic review of suicides and suicidal ideation in veterans of the British Armed Forces.

Prevalence and Risk Factors of Suicide and Suicidal Ideation in Veterans who Served in the British Armed Forces: A Systematic Review

Background

What is already known on this topic is that despite recent investment into preventing UK veteran suicides, there is a lack of research in the context of the British Armed Forces. Research into the

factors resulting in suicide in the military veteran population has yet to reach a consensus. The United States of America has produced a significant amount of the research in a country where suicide is identified as a national health crisis, but in the UK there is little research regarding veterans from the British Armed Forces.

A Systematic Review was conducted and articles that discussed these subject areas were eligible for review: suicide; suicidal ideation; prevalence, or risk factors among British Armed Forces veterans. A total of 10 articles met the inclusion criteria and were analysed.

Introduction

The possibility that suicide may be associated with military veteran status is clearly troubling, and there remains no consensus as to whether military service increases the risk of suicide, self-harm, or suicidal ideation (Kapur et al., 2009; Miller et al., 2009). The available research is concentrated on a small number of countries and there is a lack of consistency with contradictory conclusions. However, there is evidence that military veterans present with high levels of MH difficulties (Finnegan & Randles, 2022; Iversen et al., 2009, Seal et al., 2009), and that they were poor at seeking help, often not pursuing support until they were in crisis (Randles & Finnegan, 2022). Factors that are associated with risk of suicide in veterans include: being a young male veteran (under 28 years), discharging as an early ESL (within four years of enlistment), being an older (over 40 years) female veteran, or having depression or alcohol problems (Bergman et al., 2022; Harden & Murphy, 2018; Rodway et al., 2022). The literature also suggests that veterans who experienced adverse life events before enlisting, or who have difficulties adjusting to civilian life, may be at higher risk (Rozanov & Carli, 2012).

Currently, there is a scarcity of research on suicide prevalence and risk in veterans in a UK context. This extends to learning lessons from the veteran's time within the British Armed Forces, although there are some indictors from active-duty research. These include the identification that the situational stressors of relationship issues, family problems and occupational stressors were the primary significant factors leading to depression in serving personnel (Finnegan et al., 2014), or for some young men the primary stressor is a desire to leave the armed forces but this is curtailed by their terms and conditions of service (Finnegan et al., 2010) and service-personnel's self-harming behaviour is correlated with alcohol misuse (Crawford et al., 2009).

One of the countries with a large body of literature on suicide prevalence, risks and interventions amongst the veteran population is the United States. Veteran suicide in the US has been identified as a national health crisis, with an average of 16 veteran suicides per day (US Dept of Veterans Affairs, 2022). In 2020, there were 6,146 veteran suicides, a slight decrease from the trend that has seen a year-on-year increase since 2006. The suicide rate for veterans was 57% greater than for non-veterans, with 71% using firearms (US Dept of Veterans Affairs, 2022). Canada has a similar picture to the US, with the risk of suicide for both male and female veterans being consistently higher than in the Canadian general population (Simkus et al., 2019). In contrast, Australian male veterans have comparable suicide rates to non-serving males, although the suicide rate is significantly higher in female veterans (Jones et al., 2020). Dutch (Rijs &

Bogers, 2015) and Swedish (Pethrus et al., 2017), veterans have a comparable suicide risk to their respective general populations. Switzerland is somewhat unique in that it has a suicide rate of just below the European average (Värnik et al., 2008) and has the 16th highest gun ownership in the world (Small Arms Survey, 2020). Regarding method of suicide, 37% of male suicides in Switzerland utilise firearms (Värnik et al., 2008). Within the UK veteran population, one might speculate that suicide by firearms is low due to lower availability and higher restrictions. However, firearms extend to incidents of "Suicide by COP" or law enforcements assisted suicide (Hutson et al., 1998; De Similien & Okorafor, 2017), and whilst rare, when involving UK military veterans they are high profile events (Clay, 2022). This suggests that suicide prevalence within the veteran community is dependent on the specific country in which they reside and may be influenced by contextual factors.

There has been a significant investment into suicide prevention in UK veterans with this Trust's OITM initiative being a leading initiative (AFCFT, 2020), and a pledge to better document veterans whose cause of death is listed as suicide (Gov.UK, 2021). In addition, the withdrawal of troops from Afghanistan in 2021 has raised concern regarding MH and potential suicide risk (Bryant et al., 2021, House of Commons Defence Committee, 2023).

METHODOLOGY OF SYSTEMATIC REVIEW

Systematic Literature Search Strategy

This systematic review was guided by the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) (Page et al., 2021). Literature searches were conducted using PsycINFO, Medline, and CINHAL databases. See Table 2. The selected databases offer a variety of indexes that provide comprehensive and up-to-date peer-reviewed publications. Grey Literature was also included as part of this review to allow the inclusion of reports commissioned by organisations related to veterans including the Forces in Mind Trust, the Trust, MOD, and the RBL. Each country's governmental literature was also searched for potential statistical information. Reference lists of reports and articles were also manually searched as was *British Medical Journal Military Health* for any additional articles. There were no database limitations applied to the search. Due to the focus on the British Armed Forces, all publications were written in English and the earliest article in the original search dated back to 1980.

Inclusion-Exclusion Criteria

Articles that discussed suicide and suicidal ideation prevalence or risk factors among British Armed Forces veterans were eligible for review. Self-harm and associated synonyms were included in the search terms. However, self-harm was only included when it was discussed as a risk factor for suicide or suicidal ideation and not when discussed independently. Any form of review such as a Systematic Review or Rapid review was not included. However, the reference lists were manually searched for any additional articles. Those discussing prevalence and risk factors for attempted suicide were also included due to the intent of completing suicide.

Articles that solely discussed serving personnel were not included in the review. In some publications, the findings for serving personnel and veterans were combined. Therefore, it is

difficult to extrapolate data specifically related to veterans due to the combined nature of the results. However, publications that presented serving personnel and veterans' data separately were eligible for review.

Search no.	Field	Search Words
S1	Title	Veterans or ex-servicemen or ex-serving or ex-
		soldiers or ex-military
S2	Subject	United Kingdom or UK or England or Britain
		or Scotland or Wales
S 3	Subject	Suicide or self-harm or self-injury or
		suicidality or suicidal or self-harming or
		suicidal ideation
S4	S1 AND S2 AND S3	

Table 2: Search parameters of the literature review



Figure 4: PRISMA flow diagram of literature review publication selection

Results

The 10 included articles were published from 2008 to 2022. Of these, nine were quantitative articles and one adopted a mixed methods approach. See Figure 4. Quantitative studies consisted of self-reporting surveys and database searching. The qualitative approach in the mixed methods study utilised interviews. Three studies directly compared the veteran population with a demographically matched civilian population. The current narrative considers the prevalence of suicide and suicidal ideation within the UK veteran population and also explores the risk factors that are within the included publications, see Appendix A.

Prevalence

There was a significant lack of research directly comparing the prevalence of suicide and suicidal ideation in the veteran community with the civilian population. However, in the research available there was found to be no significant difference in rates of suicide (Bergman et al., 2017; Bergman et al., 2022, Kapur et al., 2009). However, there was found to be increased risk in specific sub-groups such as different age categorises and ESLs. Rodway et al., 2022 found that veterans had a marginally lower risk of suicide, though this difference was not significant. Death by suicide has been found to range from 6.6 - 7.6% of overall veteran deaths and for civilians range from 7.8 - 8.4%, which highlights the small difference between the two groups. Bergman et al. (2017; 2022) matched the civilian comparison population in areas such as age, gender and socioeconomic status with that of the veteran population to produce a highly valid comparison, which ensured that any differences were more likely due to veteran status. However, there was no information on personal factors that could influence suicide risk such as combat exposure and alcohol misuse.

In addition, statistics presented by the MOD explored the deaths of veterans who had been deployed to the Gulf and Falklands conflicts. Those deployed in the Gulf were found to have a statistically decreased risk of suicide compared to the general population (Randles et al., 2023). Veterans deployed to the Falklands were found to have a 33% decreased risk compared to the UK general population (MOD, 2014). However, it is possible that there may have been suicides that were missed within these statistics because categories that may include suicidal deaths such as accidental deaths or deaths associated with drug/alcohol misuse were not included. These statistics appeared to match by age, but did not consider gender or socioeconomic status, both of which could potentially influence rates of suicide.

Methods of Suicide

The method of suicide most commonly used amongst the UK veteran population was found to be hanging and strangulation (Kapur et al., 2009, Randles et al, 2023). However, the method used did not differ from that of the civilian population, with differences only found across genders regardless of veteran status (Bergman 2017). The least common method of suicide amongst veterans was found to be firearms with as few as 2% utilising this method (Kapur et al., 2009, Randles et al, 2023), and male veterans were less likely to use firearms than male

civilians (Bergman, 2017). This contrasts with the USA where firearms are the most common method of suicide (U.S. Dept of Veterans Affairs, 2022), likely due to higher accessibility.

Risk Factors

There were numerous risk factors for suicide and suicidal ideation in UK veterans including factors related to demographics such as age and gender, service history such as deployment, transition into civilian life, MH disorders such as PTSD and a history of self-harm. The lack of literature suggests that there may potentially be risk factors that have not been fully explored or have been missed.

Demographics

Demographically, the age of the veteran was found to be a risk factor, though the age at which this may be has differed across the literature. Bergman et al. (2017) found that risk was lower in younger veterans but higher in those over the age of 40. In contrast, Kapur et al., 2009 found that the younger veteran groups were at two to three times higher risk than the civilian population with veterans aged 30-49 being at lower risk. This was also supported by Rodway et al., 2022. However, the latter two studies did not control for socioeconomic factors, something that Bergman et al. (2017) ensured and this could explain the contradictory findings. In support of Bergman et al., (2017), Harden and Murphy (2018) found that veterans aged between 35 - 44 and 45 - 54 years old were more likely to report suicidal ideation. However, this sample only included veterans who were seeking treatment thus the results may be skewed; it may be that younger veterans are least likely to seek help and therefore are at higher risk of suicide.

In addition to age, gender was also found to be a risk factor, particularly among female veterans who were found to be at higher risk of suicide than female civilians, there were no statistical difference between male veterans and female veterans (Bergman et al., 2017). This could be due to females adopting the masculine and stoic culture surrounding the military meaning that they are less likely to seek help for MH difficulties and are, therefore, at a higher risk for suicide than female civilians. Yet, Rodway et al., (2022) found that overall, males were at an increased risk for suicide, however due to the veteran population being predominantly male it is possible that this demographical difference may skew the results. Furthermore, there were significant interaction effects between gender and age among veterans with younger male veterans and older female veterans being at higher risk of suicide and/or suicidal ideation (Bergman et al., 2022; Rodway et al., 2022).

Service History and Transition

The service history of the veteran, that is, their experiences during their time in the military has been observed to be a risk factor. For example, veterans who served in the Royal Navy or RAF were at a reduced risk of suicide compared to those who had served within the British Army (Rodway et al., 2022). In addition, those veterans who experienced what they believed to be classed as a morally injurious event were more likely to report suicidal ideation suggesting that those involved in combat may be at increased risk of suicide (Williamson et al., 2021). However, more recent research indicates that those deployed on combat operations were at a decreased risk of suicide (Rodway et al., 2022), and this is supported by fatality statistics from the Gulf

and Falklands wars showing that there is little to no difference compared to the general population (MOD, 2014; MOD 2021). An increase in suicidal ideation or suicide risk may be due to the symptoms such as nightmares and flashbacks that veterans are experiencing following a morally injurious event, rather than the exposure to the event itself (Brewin et al., 2011)[.]

ESLs were significantly more likely to report suicidal ideation and be at higher risk of suicide (Harden & Murphy, 2018; Rodway et al., 2022) This specifically applies to those who had not completed basic training, those who served for less than 10 years or veterans who have been medically, administratively or dishonourably discharged (Rodway et al., 2022). In addition, there are significant interaction effects between ESL's and demographics with an increased risk in older age groups and female veteran ESL's (Bergman et al., 2017). Furthermore, some research implies that it may be difficulties during the transition that leads to an increased risk of suicide and/or suicidal ideation. Veterans who rejected the prospect of civilian life were more likely to report suicidal thoughts, plans and/or have made previous suicide attempts (Brewin et al., 2011). In addition, unemployed veterans were also at an increased risk of suicidal ideation (Harden & Murphy, 2018), which further highlights that difficulties during the transition may be an increased risk factor for suicide and suicidal ideation, although the research is currently limited.

Mental Health and Self-Harm

Veterans who took longer to seek help for MH difficulties reported more suicidal ideation (Harden & Murphy, 2018), which supports the idea that veterans often fail to seek help until they are in crisis. As expected, mood disorders were found to be associated with increased risk of suicide, with veterans at a marginally higher risk compared to the general population although this difference was not significant (Brewin et al., 2011). PTSD increased the risk of suicide in veterans compared to the civilian population and was found to be significantly related to suicidal thoughts, plans and previous attempts (Bergman et al., 2022; Brewin et al., 2011) This risk was found to be associated with the symptoms of those who were diagnosed with PTSD such as living with a consistent paranoia and fear of death, with the exposure to a traumatic experience alone not necessarily associated with an increased risk of suicide (Brewin et al., 2011). This may be related to the help-seeking behaviour of the veteran population who often believe they can self-manage any MH symptoms. Furthermore, UK veterans who died by suicide were found to be at a non-significantly lower risk than their civilian counterparts of having a diagnosis of alcoholic liver disease (Bergman et al., 2022), however this is focused on heavily excessive drinking to the point of liver damage and therefore may be different when looking at general alcohol misuse. Although these risk factors are not surprising, there is limited research into the associations of MH with suicide risk and suicidal ideation.

Bergman et al. (2019) found that 18% of veterans who died by suicide had a previous history of self-harm. These associations were lower in younger veterans under the age of 30 and higher in older veterans over the age of 50. In addition, 50% of veterans who had previously self-harmed also had a secondary diagnosis of a MH disorder, with 37% having a diagnosis of a mood disorder. Mood disorders have been found to be associated with an increased risk of suicide (Bergman et al., 2022), therefore it may be that there are significant interaction effects between self-harm, MH and suicide risk.

Conclusion

There is a scarcity of research regarding the prevalence and risk factors of suicidal ideation and suicide in veterans who served in the British Armed Forces, with direct comparisons with the civilian population being even less evident. Risk factor research within a British Armed Forces context was also limited, with some literature conflicting. The results revealed that veterans' suicide rates were found to be comparable to those of the general UK population. The method of suicide most commonly used was found to be hanging and strangulation. The use of firearms was recorded in 2% of suicide cases. Demographic risk factors were often contradictory with some research stating there was risk in older veterans and some in younger veterans. Those deployed on combat operations were at lower risk of suicide. Research also identified that veterans who took longer to seek help for MH difficulties reported more suicidal ideation and mood disorders and were associated with an increased risk of suicide.

These peer-reviewed research publications revealed that UK veteran suicide prevalence is broadly comparable to the general population whilst highlighting differences across international armed forces. Veteran demographics, service history, transition and MH have all been identified as potential risk factors of suicidal ideation and suicide. Research has also noted that female veterans are at higher risk of suicide than their civilian counterparts, however veterans are predominantly male, which could skew results and indicates the need for investigation. There has been some recent investment into the female veteran population, which is welcome as additional research is clearly required.

Current research is limited and further exploration of suicide prevalence and risk factors in the UK veteran population is required to inform policy and provide targeted support. Vulnerable individuals during transition to civilian life were found to be risk of suicide. Transition was under researched despite ESLs being at increased risk of suicide and suicidal ideation. Research into associations in suicide risk with MH and self-harm is minimal, with only one article found that looked into previous history of self-harm in veterans who died by suicide.



Case Study

Introduction:

Client was a 38-year-old male veteran from Northern Ireland seeking support for severe mental health challenges. He has a partner and four children, and his background was marked by a history of service related and early developmental traumatic experiences. The latter began when his parents separated, and thereafter he experienced physical abuse at the hands of his mother's partners. He spent his formative years in various foster homes, lacking a stable and nurturing environment.

In addition to his challenging upbringing during service in Iraq and in Afghanistan the client experienced significant, intense, and prolonged traumatic events involving sustained threat to life, traumatic loss of life and witnessed traumatic death and injuries to friends and colleagues, leading to the development of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). His experiences during combat were prolonged and intense. Following his return home, the client felt that he was not adequately supported by the military, leading to feelings of betrayal and anger. He described himself as being "dishonourably discharged," which further exacerbated his sense of injustice. He became the primary carer for his father throughout his illness and up to his death some three years ago aged fifty-six, which he found difficult.

Presenting Symptoms:

The client exhibited symptoms consistent with severe chronic PTSD and likely complex PTSD (CPTSD), attributable to his adverse childhood experiences. He experienced acute PTSD symptoms, including intrusive re-experiencing of traumatic events – memories, hypervigilance, and nightmares. Furthermore, he struggled with themes and fear of rejection, abandonment, and resentment, feeling betrayed by various people and systems in his life. He displayed difficulty regulating his emotions, which lead to angry outbursts and actions that damaged his relationships.

Treatment

Treatment involved a phased approach, focusing initially on establishing stability and safety, psychoeducation about trauma, emotional regulation techniques, alongside increasing self-awareness and self-care practices. Having established a strong therapeutic relationship and clear boundaries trauma-focused therapy targeted and processed traumatic memories challenged negative beliefs, attributions and instilled healthy and adaptive coping strategies. A case managed approach with a dedicated, veteran friendly case manager ensured ongoing co-operation and collaboration with the Community Mental Health Team (CMHT) and other relevant organizations to ensure a seamless continuity of care while monitoring risk and or clinical deterioration. With the onset of a sustained period of stability and moving towards a planned ending , the client was linked up with local veterans' charities, one of which introduced him to cold water swimming which he reported had a very positive impact on his mental health. Through that organisation he became involved with a veteran's scuba diving support group which again he reported was

an extremely positive experience.

Conclusion:

The client self-reported that he is now happier and more content, physically he feels fitter, has lost weight and is sleeping better and overall has a much more



positive view of himself and the future. He is now an active member of two local veterans' groups. Symptoms of PTSD have reduced significantly and are no longer debilitating.

The clients case highlights the severe impact of childhood trauma, compounded by military experiences, and perceived rejection and betrayal on his mental health. An overall Case managed approach linking in and developing healthy support and social networks adjunctive to psychological therapy to address his complex PTSD, emotional regulation and self-awareness have together contributed to sustained recovery.



Aims and Objectives

Aim

The aim of the evaluation was to indicate the overall impact and effectiveness of the OITM programme, including its achievements and challenges.

Objectives

The objectives were to:

- 1. Identify trends and risk factors (including gender, age, and previous rank) and indicate if vulnerable groups were more prone to significant MH issues (for example, whether aspects of their life or military service contributed to self-harming or potential suicide.
- 2. Determine whether aspects of civilian and previous military life, the support of the NHS and veteran-specific medical services, operationally linked stressors, and stigma were significant contributing factors affecting access to veteran services.
- 3. Evaluate the effectiveness of the OITM programme and propose areas for development.
- 4. Gauge participants' views regarding their satisfaction with the projects in the OITM programme and the impact on their quality of life.

The OITM evaluation will provide insights into areas such as social isolation, help-seeking behaviour and provide indicators of the situational factors causing distress and potentially self-harming/suicide. The evaluation intends to provide recommendations to help improve health outcomes and reduce determinates of poor health for military veterans. The results of the OITM evaluation may help to inform recommendations for policy changes and practice in health, local authorities, the MOD and charities.

Methodology

The OITM evaluation adopted a mixed-methods approach via a survey questionnaire that allowed participants to add written comments to support their answers. The survey was administered at Entry (Timepoint 1: entry into the OITM programme) and Exit (Timepoint 2: leaving the OITM programme). The evaluator results present recommendations for improving health outcomes and wellbeing. Thereby supplying potential information and recommendations to inform policy changes in health, local authorities, the MOD and charities. The OITM questionnaires are a modified/shortened version of the questionnaires employed in the TSS initiative. This common measurement framework (CMF) and the data collection model have been produced and published (Finnegan et al., 2023b). The programme started on 1st April 2021 and concluded on 31st March 2023.

The OITM grant holders offered a variety of projects including a mixture of psychological therapies, alcohol support, coaching, educational sessions, peer mentor case management and social prescribing. The programme delivery varied from clinical personnel to psychosocial teams and peers.

Literature Review

A systematic literature review was then completed and published in the *British Medical Journal Military Health* in May 2023. See details on page 26.

Sample Size and Eligibility Criteria

Veterans who satisfied the eligibility criteria (that is, vulnerable veterans experiencing suicidal thoughts and feelings and at risk of suicide or self-harm) entered the OITM projects via multiple routes, including self-referrals, charities, or statutory bodies. The grant holder's estimations of their OITM programme beneficiaries were Inspire at 368, Adferiad 100, RMA 1060 and RFEA 375.

Survey Design

The questionnaire was designed by the Principal Investigator of the Trust's TSS initiative. The rationale being that this would reflect the similarity between the programmes and provide the opportunity to amalgamate the two datasets. The online survey captured core key demographics (that is, age, gender, sexuality, ethnicity), military-specific details (that is, branch, cap badge, rank, service length), current illnesses, situational stressors, predisposing symptoms, help-seeking behaviour, social networks and activities, housing and living arrangement and employment status. In addition, the survey included tick boxes and Likert scale questions to assess outcomes and demonstrate changes at programme entry and exit.
Entry data were collected via a 38-item Jisc Online Surveys questionnaire (Jisc, 2022).¹ Survey questionnaires are an effective and viable option to gain feedback on multiple factors and provide participants with active participation in the process. The entry questionnaire was completed by the grant holders and the exit questionnaire by grant holders or beneficiaries. The questionnaire consisted of tick box answers to questions relating to predisposing factors and symptoms, treatment, social networks, employment, housing and accommodation. These were supplemented with Visual Analogue Scale (VAS) and Likert scale questions. The exit questionnaire also collected data on overall participant satisfaction and lessons learnt. Both surveys included text boxes in which participants could add written content on significant events or express their concerns about problematic issues, and this was analysed using qualitative content analysis. The entry survey took approximately 15 minutes to complete and the exit survey 12 minutes to complete. Both surveys underwent an internal and external verification process with academics, non-health professionals and service users associated with the AFC.

Grant holders were advised to complete the entry questionnaires as soon as possible after the initial assessment. Information would be fresh in their mind, and this would reduce any backlog and be more manageable. The exit survey also offered the grant holder the option to reveal programme satisfaction; this facilitated the evaluation of outcomes and monitoring of programme quality information. Respondents were also asked to detail the three most positive and negative elements of the OITM programme. The small amounts of written texts provided by respondents were analysed via Content Analysis (Burnard, 1991) using the NVivo software package V.12.

The grant holders were also given the option to include scoring from validated and reliable psychometric questionnaires. These scores were only provided if they had been utilised as part of the grant holder's assessment process and were not administered purely for evaluation purposes. Grant holders were asked to record the total number of validated and reliable psychometric questionnaires administered and the associated scores. The psychometrics that were identified as being part of this process were also included to establish feasibility and sustainability by assessing physical health (PH) and MH. The psychometrics included the Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9) (Manea et al., 2015), Generalised Anxiety Disorder-7 (GAD-7) (Spitzer et al., 2006), Work and Social Adjustment Scale (WSAS) (Mundt et al., 2002), Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Wellbeing Scale (WEMWBS) (Tennant et al., 2007), Work Productivity and Activity Impairment Questionnaire (WPAI) (Reilly et al., 1993), Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT) (Bohn et al., 1995), and the EuroQol and Five-Dimensional Questionnaire (EQ-5D-5L) (EuroQol Group, T. E., 1990). The Centre obtained copyright permission for these tools.

¹ Westminster Centre for Research in Veterans (2018). Tackling Serious Stress Questionnaires. <u>https://www1.chester.ac.uk/westminster-centre-research-veterans/research/serious-stress-veterans-carers-and-their-families</u>

Data Collection, Management, Storing, Sharing and Governance

SPSS software (IBM, 2023) has been designed to enable statistical tests and analysis. The database has been set up behind an institutional firewall protected repository. This accommodates datasets in a wide variety of formats ensuring integrity, reliability, safekeeping, security and confidentiality. The questionnaires were coded with a unique participant identifier to ensure participant confidentiality and to ensure the correct matching of the completed entry and exit surveys. Following submission, the survey questionnaires were quality checked and when required referred back to the grant holders for further clarification. Risks are managed through the establishment of a robust two-way communication forum with programme staff.

Data Analysis

Completed survey questionnaires were downloaded and exported from the Jisc online survey portal and input into the IBM SPSS Statistics software database V27 (IBM, 2023). Quantitative data analysis included descriptive statistics of frequency distributions, paired-sample t-tests facilitated comparisons between the completed questionnaires at programme entry and exit. Appropriate bivariate correlations supported the exploration of relationships between variables to identify multifactorial causes of poor MH outcomes in veterans entering the OITM programme. The following values were used to interpret and determine the strength of the correlations. The latter comprised negligible correlation: 0.00 - 0.10, weak correlation: 0.10 - 0.39, moderate correlation: 0.40 - 0.69, strong correlation: 0.70 - 0.89 and very strong correlation: 0.90 - 100. For all analyses, a p-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant (Schober et al., 2018).

Establish Training Material, Website and Helpline

The questionnaires and evaluation information materials were developed following significant consultation with clinical, military and lay personnel, members of the research team and a pilot study. Internal verification of the questionnaires has been completed with academics, admin staff and AFC family members. These processes were intended to ensure consistency in the interpretation of any question sets. The OITM SPSS database (IBM, 2023) is compatible with other government, academic and health service configurations enabling data to be compared, contrasted and benchmarked if required.

During the individual grant holder meetings, grant holders were provided with online demonstrations regarding the online dashboard survey. The demonstration helped facilitate optimal data handling of all required fields with ease and legibility. Most importantly, the demonstration helped familiarise all grant holders with the online dashboard survey with site navigation, data input and survey submission.

The Centre has a generic email (<u>WCVeterans@chester.ac.uk</u>) with the intent to answer queries as soon as possible and within 48 hours (on working days). The distance and isolation of some

delivery partners needs to be further assessed, together with online support options, and telephone helplines. The UoC's project administrator has extensive experience working with the military and was the primary point of contact.

Webinars

The Centre hosted webinars every two months. In addition, online webinars were introduced from February 2022 through to January 2023 to discuss the OITM projects, deliver study updates, and to share learning and highlight ongoing challenges.

Case Studies

Finally, the UoC research team suggested that grant holders should try to provide case studies as well as photos throughout the duration of the programme help exemplify their projects and outputs. Case studies from the four grant holders can be found embedded throughout this report.

Engagement Event

The AFCFT hosted an OITM Engagement Event held at Chester Racecourse on the 14th and 15th of September 2021. This provided an opportunity for the grant holders, AFCFT and UoC staff to meet and discuss their projects. Help for Heroes did not attend (but did send an apology) and Inspire joined over Microsoft Teams. See the infographic on page 40.

Throughout the duration of the presentations, a live illustrator (Jack Brougham via Microsoft Teams) captured the key elements by creating graphic illustrations. This provided a unique way of bringing together the key themes discussed.

Feedback was provided from the results of TSS initiative and a series of workshops were designed and coordinated by AFCFT and UoC staff to help prepare grant holders with future grant applications and scenarios they may face throughout the duration of their projects. Sonia Howe and Alan Finnegan provided an Ethics workshop and Carol Stone and Lottie Ainsworth-Moore a workshop on scenario planning.

The UoC research team and grant holders clarified issues and addressed concerns regarding programme specifics, the online dashboard survey and data input through discussion and consultation. Those grant holders that were previously involved with the TSS initiative (Adferiad, Inspire and Walking with the Wounded) discussed their experiences and challenges regarding client disengagement, referrals, data management, and managing and supporting clients who are fearful of exiting programmes.

Grant holders expressed the desire for webinars, with the intent of networking; these provided good insights into grant holder activities and discussion on what was working well, the positive outcomes, developments, and also the challenges. The OITM Engagement Event was very positively received by all attendees.



THE ARMED FORCES COVENANT FUND TRUST

LIVEILLUSTRATION.CO.UK

GRAPHIC RECORDING, EVENT VISUALISATION &ILLUSTRATION



The AFCFT One is Too Many Engagement Event (14th and 15th September 2021) at Chester Racecourse

Ethics

The OITM evaluation received ethical approval from the UoC's Faculty of Health and Social Care Research Ethics Committee on the 20th of April 2021 (RESC0219-958), and no further amendments were required. The study was underpinned with support from the standing Centre Expert Reference Group.²

 $^{^2 \} We stiminster \ Centre \ for \ Research \ in \ Veterans - Expert \ Reference \ Group \ - \ https://www1.chester.ac.uk/we stiminster-centre-research-veterans/who-we-are/external-committee-members$





Name of beneficiary: Mark

Age: 50's.

Background: At the age of 16, Mark joined the British Army which had been his life-long dream. However, 9 months into service, Mark went 'Absent Without Leave' and for the first time tried to take his own life. Much later, Mark was arrested. Mark has PTSD.

Referral Route: Self-referral. Mark first heard about Project Nova in 2015 following an incident with his fiancé that led to him handing himself into the police. At the time, Mark was given a leaflet by the desk sergeant detailing Project Nova's service. A while later, Mark called the number on the leaflet and within 10 minutes of the call, the regional caseworker had met with him.

Support Provided: Mark says that Project Nova saved his life and explains that as a soldier, and as somebody who feels they are really strong, it is hard to engage in support, but his Caseworker introduced him to Mindfulness, specifically how to control his thoughts. He says that since receiving support, his life is getting progressively better. He is learning how to control his PTSD but explains that you can break a leg, you can break an arm, and he can cope with that pain, but he recognises that the mental pain, both that of his own, and that he believes he causes in others, is very different.



42



Mark says that for 30 years he fought to stay alive, but with the support of Project Nova he no longer continues to fight. He says his biggest achievement is getting through this and of living a happy life. In a video of Mark's story he tells other veterans experiencing similar thoughts and feelings, "You can do it, you can get there, and you can control your mind. Just don't quit". This video can be viewed here on the OiTM website.





Results

The OITM projects started in May and August 2021, with the evaluation data being received from 1st October 2021 to the 31st of March 2023. Summary data is in the infographic on page 45.

Questionnaires

The grant holders submitted 503 entry questionnaires, and 423 exit questionnaires. See Table 3. The disparity between the number of entry and exit questionnaires is primarily due to ongoing support within the programme and those who had disengaged.

			ENTRY QUESTIONNAIRES	EXIT QUESTIONNAIRES
Ser	Grant Holder	Participants	Completed	Completed
1	Adferiad	115	66	62
2	Inspire	150	142	111
3	RFEA	142	107	63
4	RMA	190	188	187
5	TOTAL	597	503	423

Table 3. Questionnaire completion rates

Age, Gender and Sexual Orientation

The programme participants were 96% (N=483) male and 4% (N=20) female with a mean age of 45 years. See Table 4.

Ser	Grant Holder	Mean Age	Range	Male 🖒	Female \mathcal{Q}
1	Adferiad	47	21-75	63 (96%)	3 (5%)
2	Inspire	50	21-85	130 (92%)	12 (9%)
3	RFEA	43	24-74	102 (95%)	5 (5%)
4	RMA	43	18-81	188 (100%)	/
5	TOTAL	45	18-85	483	20

Table 4. Age and gender reported by grant holders

Sexual orientation detail was provided for 472 participants and 99% (N=465) were heterosexual. There were N=7 from the LGBTQ community.

RESPONDENT SUMMARY



Westminster Centre for Research in Veterans

Relationship Status and Children

Ser	Grant Holder	Single	Married	Divorced	Civil partnership	Widower	Other
1	Adferiad	34	10	6	10	3	1
		(53%)	(16%)	(9%)	(16%)	(5%)	(2%)
2	Inspire	35	56	13	13	3	20
	-	(25%)	(40%)	(9%)	(9%)	(2%)	(14%)
3	RFEA	61	14	15	9	1	5
		(58%)	(13%)	(14%)	(9%)	(1%)	(5%)
4	RMA	51	70	12	8	/	21
		(31%)	(43%)	(7%)	(5%)		(13%)
_	TOTAL	101	150	1.6	10		47
5	TOTAL	181	150	46	40	.7	47
		(38%)	(32%)	(10%)	(8%)	(1%)	(10%)

The most common relationship status from the 471 participants who answered this question was single at (38%, N = 181), followed by married (32%, N = 150). See Table 5.

Table 5. Relationship status reported by grant holders

Information was provided on 459 participants regarding dependent children. Of these, 56% (N=258) of veterans had no dependent children and 43% (N=201) had dependent children (up to the age of 16). See Table 6.

Ser		Depen childro	dent en		Livir	Providing regular financial support			
		Yes	No	Yes	No	Sometimes	Other	Yes	No
1	TOTAL	201 (44%)	258 (56%)	99 (52%)	48 (25%)	171 (96%)	6 (3%)		

Table 6. Dependent children

Ethnic Background and Religion

The veteran participants were 97% (N=484) White British, and of the total number of participants five were White Irish, two were Mixed race, one was Asian British, five were 'other' and missing data accounted for six.

Regarding religious denomination, grant holders reported that 70% (N=224) were Atheist, 25% (N=81) were Christian, 1% (N=2) were Muslim, and 4% (N=11) selected 'other' as their answer. Missing data was N=185.

Service History

Rank, Length of Service, Exposure to Traumatic Events and Reason for Discharge

Veteran participants were predominately from the Army 53% (N = 267), with Royal Marines at 38% (N=192), Royal Air Force 4% (N=19), Royal Navy 4% (N = 21), Merchant Navy 0.2% (N=1), and 'other' was 0.6% (N=3).

Those who served in the Regular service were 97% (N=486), Reserves/Territorial Army were 2% (N=12). 'others' were 1% (N=5). Significant differences were seen between the four grant holders. Details per grant holder are in Table 7.

Ser	Grant Holder	Army	Royal Marines	Royal Air Force	Royal Navy	Merchant Navy	Others
1	Adferiad	51 (77%)	—	6 (9%)	9 (14%)	/	/
2	Inspire	131 (92%)	1 (1%)	5 (4%)	2 (1%)	/	3 (2%)
3	RFEA	85 (79%)	3 (3%)	8 (8%)	10 (9%)	1 (1%)	/
4	RMA	/	188 (100%)	/	/	/	/
5	TOTAL	267 (53%)	192 (38%)	19 (4%)	21 (4%)	1 (0.2%)	3 (1%)

Table 7. Service reported by grant holders

Of the 478 participants who answered this question, veterans were predominately Private soldiers or equivalent when they left the Armed Forces (55%, N = 262) (see Figure 5). The mean length of service in the Armed Forces was 12 years (N=66, median =10; mode =6; SD =7.52; range 1 to 32 years). Grant holders provided information about length of service for 66 of their clients. Of these, 3% (N=2) were ESLs (those who had served for less than one year), 12% (N=8) had served for less than four years, the remaining had served for up to 32 years.



Figure 5. Veterans' rank on entry into the programme

Operational Tour Profile

Of the 479 participants who answered this question, the majority 76% (N=362) conducted OT, 24% (N=117) did not. The mean was two operations per veteran (median = 2; mode =1; SD = 1.76; range 1 to 11 OT). From the same sample of 479 participants, the most common OT was in Afghanistan at 37% (N=176), followed by NI 37% (N=175), Iraq 26% (N=121), the Balkans 11% (N=50), 'Other' 9% (N=43), the Falklands 4% (N=18), Sierra Leone 4% (N=19). OTs were not mutually exclusive. See Figure 6.

A significant relationship was observed between whether a veteran had conducted OTs and service linked trauma (X²(2, N=465) = 108.89, p < 0.05), and although relationships were observed between the number of OTs and service linked trauma, this was not significant (X²(10, N=305) = 8.963, p=0.536).



Figure 6. Location of operational tour

Veteran Trauma related to Military Service

Seventy-seven percent of veterans reported exposure to a traumatic event during their service (N=367), with a mean of two events (median = 2; mode =2; SD =1.75; range 1 to 5 traumas). No traumatic events were reported by 23% (N=110) and no data was supplied by 26. Traumatic events (which are not mutually exclusive) were primarily reported as being conflict/contact situations 58% (N=289), followed by personal attack 29% (N=146), abuse 23% (N=116), and accidents 23% (N=113) (see Figure 7). The mean rating of the most traumatic event reported was graded at 9, ranging from zero (minimum distress) to 10 (maximum distress). There was a significant correlation between number of years served and number of traumatic events experienced (r(402)=0.295, p=< 0.05), indicating the longer the service, the greater number of traumatic events experienced.

A significant correlation was observed between the number of traumatic events experienced during service and depression scores on entry (r(450)=0.237, p=< 0.05), and a correlation was also observed between traumatic events experienced and anxiety (r(450)=.170, p=0.097), but this was not significant.



Figure 7. Type of traumatic events experienced by veteran participants during service.

Grant holders provided extra written details about 41 beneficiaries who described their exposure to traumatic events. These were primarily associated with exposure to death (59%, N=24), bullying (5%, N=2), training (5%, N=2), sexual assault (5%, N=2), threatening behaviour (5%, N=2), insect bites (5%, N=2), stalking (2%, N=1), family bereavement (2%, N=1), bombings (2%, N=1), kidnap (2%, N=1), military court action (2%, N=1), childbirth (2%, N=5) and operational injury (2%, N=1).

Veteran Reasons for Discharge

Of the 473 responses to this question, the most common reasons for leaving the Armed Forces were end of the contract (32%, N=152), premature voluntary release (PVR) 25% (N=119), medical discharge 25% (N=116), and 'Other' 15% (N=70), the latter primarily being due to PH or MH problems (see Figure 8).



Figure 8. Reasons for discharge

The physicality and exposure to traumatic scenes commonly experienced by military personnel led to PH and MH issues (see Figure 9).



Figure 9. Veterans' medical discharge details

Regarding physical health, open ended comments provided by grant holders are shown in Word Cloud 1.



Word Cloud 1. Physical health

Physical and Mental Health

Of the 474 veteran participants who provided this information, 83% (N=393) self-reported longstanding PH or MH problems. They were affected by an average of two illnesses (median 3; mode 4; SD 1.61; range 1 to 7). The most common being depression (55%, N=275), anxiety (53%, N=267), PTSD (51%, N=257), and musculoskeletal/back problems (25%, N=126). See Figure 10.

A significant correlation was observed between the number of traumatic events experienced during service and depression scores on entry (r(450)=0.237, p=< .05), and a correlation was also observed between traumatic events experienced and anxiety (r(450)=0.170, p=0.097), but this was not significant.

Following exit from the OITM programme, of the 354 participants who answered this question, 75% (N=265) reported long-standing physical or MH problems, indicating a reduction from 393 at entry to 265 at exit, with a range of one to seven reported illnesses. There were decreases in self-reported depression 35% (N=147), anxiety 37% (N=156), PTSD 40% (N=170) and musculoskeletal problems 15% (N=66). See Figure 10 and Table 8.



Figure 10. Types of issues or illnesses affecting participants (pre and post)

Ser	Grant Holder	Entry/ Exit	Musculoskeletal	Hearing	Depression	Anxiety	PTSD	Alcohol & Drugs
1	Adferiad	Entry	27	7	42	42	37	20
			(41%)	(11%)	(64%)	(64%)	(56%)	(30%)
		Exit	23	4	31	34	30	12
			(37%)	(7%)	(50%)	(55%)	(48%)	(19%)
2	Inspire	Entry	36	10	77	87	108	24
			(25%)	(7%)	(54%)	(62%)	(76%)	(17%)
		Exit	21	2	28	34	57	17
			(19%)	(2%)	(25%)	(31%)	(51%)	(15%)
3	RFEA	Entry	25	7	75	57	52	27
			(23%)	(7%)	(70%)	(53%)	(49%)	(25%)
		Exit	4	/	32	30	33	19
			(6%)	/	(51%)	(48%)	(52%)	(30%)
4	RMA	Entry	38	5	81	81	60	18
			(20%)	(3%)	(43%)	(43%)	(32%)	(10%)
		Exit	18	3	56	58	50	13
			(10%)	(2%)	(30%)	(31%)	(27%)	(7%)
5	TOTAL	Entry	126	29	275	267	257	89
			(25%)	(6%)	(55%)	(53%)	(51%)	(18%)
		Exit	66	9	147	156	170	61
			(16%)	(2%)	(35%)	(37%)	(40%)	(15%)

Table 8. Self-reported illnesses by participant veterans at entry and exit

Although changes were observed at exit, with veterans self-reporting fewer illnesses, a paired samples t-test indicated this was not significant (t (269) = 1.67, p =0.096).

Predisposing Factors and Symptoms

Grant holders indicated that most participants had self-reported high stress levels upon entry into the projects. Grant holders estimated a mean of 9 on a scale ranging from 0 (no stress) to 10 (maximum stress).

Predisposing Factors

A mean of five predisposing factors were reported by veterans upon entry with a range of 1 to 16 factors (median = 4; mode = 4; SD = 3.00).

The most common predisposing factors on entry were: unresolved trauma (66%, N=334) traumatic exposure (53%, N=268), family stresses (47%, N=235), operational factors (42%, N=209), and relationship problems (39%, N= 195). Exit details showed notable reductions in all areas with increases in only dementia. The pre and post reported factors are in Table 9 and Figure 11.

Serial	Factors	Veterans					
		Entry (N	N= 503)	Exit	: (N=423)		
		Ν	%	Ν	%		
1	Previously Unresolved Trauma	334	66	114	27		
2	Traumatic Exposure	268	53	88	21		
3	Family Stress	235	47	80	19		
4	Operational Factors	209	42	41	10		
5	Relationship Problems	195	39	71	17		
6	Alcohol/Substance Abuse	188	37	88	21		
7	Isolation	159	32	54	13		
8	Finance	147	29	43	10		
9	Childhood Factors	137	27	40	10		
10	Legal	120	24	19	5		
11	Past Family History	119	24	45	11		
12	Physical Problems	101	21	33	8		
13	Unemployment	86	17	34	8		
14	Occupational Stress	86	17	18	4		
16	Accommodation	77	15	25	6		
17	Cultural	44	9	10	2		
18	Other	11	2	20	5		
19	Dementia	0	0	2	1		

Table 9. Self-reported factors at entry and exit by participants



Figure 11. Number of reported factors by participants at entry and exit

Regarding self-reported VAS stress levels on entry, correlations were observed between the self-reported VAS levels of stress (low, medium, high) and the number of reported predisposing factors (r(358)=0.092, p=0.083), but this was not significant, which indicates that stress levels were not related solely to the number of factors reported by the participant veterans.

Following exit out of the OITM programme, veterans' average number of reported factors had fallen from 5 to 2, with a range of 1 to 16 reported factors (median = 2; mode = 2; SD = 2.38) at entry compared to a range of 1 to 12 factors at exit (median= 2, mode=2, SD=2.38) (Table 10). What was also clear was the accumulative presence of situational stressors. On entry, 2% (N=11) had reported no factors, but this had risen to 23% (N=74) by exit (see Table 10).

Factors		Veterans								
		E	ntry (N=503	B)	Exit (N=329)					
Ser	Factors	Ν	%	Total	Ν	%	Total			
				%			%			
0	0	11	2	2	74	23	23			
1	1	30	6	8	68	21	43			
2	2	60	12	20	56	17	60			
3	3	76	15	35	37	11	71			
4	4	86	17	52	41	13	84			
5	5	62	12	65	17	5	89			
6	6	52	10	75	13	4	93			
7	7	41	8	83	12	4	97			
8	8	21	4	87	2	1	97			
9	9	15	3	90	3	1	98			
10	10	13	3	93	1	.4	99			
11	11	13	3	95	4	1	99			
12	12	10	2	98	1	.3	100			
13	13	5	1	98	/	/	/			
14	14	5	1	99	/	/	/			
15	15	2	0.4	99	/	/	/			
16	16	1	0.2	100	/	/	/			

Table 10. Number of reported factors by veterans following OITM programme entry and exit

Participants provided further details in written comments to support their answers to best describe the factors contributing to participants accessing the OITM programme. Of these, 87 participants described physical health problems: musculoskeletal (N=57), brain injury (N=4), hearing loss (N=4), cancer (N=2), stroke (N=2), heart problems (N=2) and remaining illnesses (N=16) related to chronic health conditions. Additional information about MH problems were described by 24 grant holders, with the most common being Personality Disorder (N=10), Obsessive Compulsive Disorder (N=6), Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (N=3), Suicidal Ideation (N=2), Self-harm (N=1), Psychosis (N=1) and Social Anxiety Disorder (N=1).

Grant holders provided detail on 26 participants regarding their predisposing factors related to health following their exit from the OITM programme. These related to physical health and identified musculoskeletal pain (N=21), nerve pain (N=3) and terminal illness (N=2) as factors affecting veterans on exit from the programme.

In addition, to the credit of the RFEA, a lot of extra detail was provided regarding their interface with Project Nova including issues such as drug and alcohol dependency and clients who were under investigation for various offences. A flavour of these comments is captured in the Infographic on page 56.

Participants Comments

Westminster Centre for Research in Veterans

University of Chester



"CONVICTED OF DRINK DRIVING, LOST LICENSE AND GIVEN A FINE. HAS AROUND 40K WORTH OF DEBT OWED TO A RANGE OF CREDITORS. UNTREATED PTSD AND ONGOING SUICIDAL IDEATION WITH A RECENT ATTEMPT ON TAKING HIS OWN LIFE BY OVERDOSE WHICH REQUIRED HOSPITALISATION. BINGE DRINKING OF A WEEKEND HOWEVER HE IS NOT DEPENDANT ON ALCOHOL"

Symptoms

Veterans accessing the OITM programme reported a mean of nine symptoms with a range of 1 to 17 (median = 9; mode = 11; SD = 4.49). The number of symptoms reported by veterans on entry and exit to the programme are displayed in Table 11.

Sympto	ms		Veterans							
		Entry	(N=502)		Exit (N=315)					
Ser	Symptoms	Ν	%	Total	Ν	%	Total			
				%			%			
0	0	9	2	2	101	32	32			
1	1	18	4	5	52	17	49			
2	2	21	4	10	40	13	61			
3	3	24	5	14	33	11	72			
4	4	28	6	20	17	5	77			
5	5	33	7	27	16	5	82			
6	6	29	6	32	8	3	85			
7	7	32	6	39	12	4	89			
8	8	37	7	46	6	2	91			
9	9	32	6	52	7	2	93			
10	10	30	6	58	6	2	95			
11	11	43	9	67	4	1	96			
12	12	41	8	75	3	1	97			
13	13	31	6	81	3	1	98			
14	14	30	6	87	3	1	99			
15	15	33	7	94	1	.3	99			
16	16	19	4	98	2	.6	99			
17	17	12	2	100	1	.3	100			

Table 11. Number of symptoms reported by participants at entry and exit

Commonly reported symptoms were anxiety (79%, N=396), low mood (78%, N=394), sleep disturbance (69%, N=345), anger (66%, N=333), feeling of hopelessness (67%, N=334), poor concentration (65%, N=327), and lack of interest (64%, N=319). Following exit from the OITM programme, veterans' average number of reported symptoms had decreased from nine to three with a range of 1-17 reported symptoms at both entry and exit. There were decreases in every criterion. See Table 12 and Figure 12.

Ser	Symptoms		Veteran	s		
		Entry		Exit		
		Ν	%	N	%	
1	Anxiety	396	79	115	27	
2	Low Mood	394	78	97	23	
3	Sleep Disturbance	345	69	89	21	
4	Feeling of Hopelessness	334	67	55	13	
5	Anger	333	66	52	12	
6	Poor Concentration	327	65	56	13	
7	Lack of Interest	319	63	49	12	
8	Loss of Confidence	303	60	48	11	
9	Thoughts of Self-Harm	265	53	32	8	
10	Tiredness	254	51	64	15	
11	Feeling Isolated	250	50	52	12	
12	Risk-Taking Behaviour	217	43	22	5	
13	Alcohol Use	179	36	66	16	
14	Change in Appetite	156	31	20	5	
15	Physical Problems	147	30	58	14	
16	Pain	142	28	47	11	
17	Forgetfulness	133 27 25				
18	Other	14	3	33	8	

Table 12. Self-reported symptoms at entry and exit by participants



Figure 12. Self-reported symptoms at entry and exit by participants

A weak correlation was observed between age and the number of reported symptoms (r(486)=0.030, p=0.507), but this was not significant. A correlation between the self-reported VAS levels of stress (low, medium, high) and the number of symptoms (r (492)=0.031, p=0.488) was identified although again, not significant. This would indicate there to be no association between age or stress scores and number of symptoms.

Correlations were observed between the number of traumatic events experienced during service and number of reported illnesses on entry (r(450)=0.121, p>0.05). Also, the number of reported factors on entry (r(450)=0.395, p<0.05), and number of reported symptoms on entry (r(450)=0.439, p<0.05), both of which were significant which would indicate a relationship between exposure to trauma and the number of factors, and symptoms veterans report on entry to these programmes.

On exit from the programme, there were 15 additional comments relating to PH and 18 in relation to MH. Physical health comments were related to cancer (N6), diabetes (N=2), Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (N=3), musculoskeletal (N=1), brain injury (N=1), heart (N=1) and nerve pain (N=1). MH comments were related to suicidal ideation (N=7), self-harm (N=4), psychosis (N=3), brain injury (N=1), personality disorder (N=2) and being emotionally unstable (N=1).

Support services

Veterans previous access to support

Of the 465 veterans who answered this question, 51% (N=239) reported having previously accessed support to help deal with a stressful situation. A significant negative correlation was found between the grant holders' estimated VAS stress levels and previous support access (r(447)=-0.137, p < 0.000), indicating that veterans who had higher stress levels were more likely to seek help.

Where veterans sought support

Of the 239 who answered this question, those seeking support had sought help from several sources, with the majority contacting a mean of two organisations, most commonly from the NHS and charities (see Figure 15). The accumulative totals being NHS 51% (N=121), charities 43% (N=103), other MH services 29% (N=70), GP 22% (N=53), 'other' 10% (N=24), veterans hub 8% (N=20); and family and friends was 8% (N=20) (see Figure 13). Differences were found between grant holders (see Table 13).



Figure 13. Services where Veterans Sought Support

Ser	Grant Holder	NHS	GP	Other MH services	Family and Friends	Veterans Hub	Charities	Regions
1	Adferiad	36	28	24	14	6	20	Wales
		(55%)	(42%)	(36%)	(21%)	(9%)	(30%)	
2	Inspire	42	20	31	3	10	55	NI
		(30%)	(14%)	(22%)	(2%)	(7%)	(39%)	
3	RFEA	5	/	4	/	/	7	
		(5%)		(4%)			(7%)	
4	RMA	38	5	11	3	4	21	England
		(20%)	(3%)	(6%)	(2%)	(2%)	(11%)	
5	TOTAL	121	53	70	20	20	103	

Table 13. Previously accessed support reported by grant holder



Word Cloud 2. Support services accessed by veterans

Help seeking behaviour

There were 475 participants who provided detail on their help-seeking behaviour; 49% (N=232) annotated delayed help-seeking and 51% (N=243) did not provide information that they delayed seeking help. From those, 232 answered the question concerning reasons why veterans delayed help-seeking and this was due to a mean of two factors, most commonly 'finding it hard to ask for help' at 30% (N=69) and 'being unaware of the available support' at 18% (N=41); others did not feel they needed help 17% (N=40); did not know where to go 13% (N=31); found accessing help difficult 10% (N=23); or were unaware of the one day inclusion criterion 4% (N=9); 'Other' was indicated by 8% (N=19) (see Figure 14).

A significant relationship between self-reported VAS stress scores and help-seeking was observed ($X^2(9, N=464) = 18.456, p < 0.05$). It shows that the greater the VAS stress score, the more likely they are to have sought help.





Participants (N=19) provided written comments to further explain why they delayed seeking formal help and these are highlighted in Word Cloud 3.



Word Cloud 3. Reasons for delayed help-seeking

How Veterans Accessed the OITM Programme

There were 488 veterans who indicated how they were directed into OITM projects. From the options on the survey questionnaire, the most common entry pathway into the OITM programme was by self-referral (36%, N=179), followed by charities (16%, N=80), friends (8%, N=38) and referrals which were part of the discharge process (5%, N=23), 3% (N=16) by a family member, 2% (N=11) were referred by their spouse/ partner, and 2% (N=9) by their GP. 'Other' was the overall second highest answer (27%, N=136) and this in part reflected that RFEA's 66 participants entered the service though police referrals in its Project Nova partnership. (See Figure 15).



Figure 15. OITM programme entry pathways

Grant holders provided additional written comments (N=66) describing how their clients were directed into OITM projects. Of these, 41 were from RFEA's police referrals, eight were from TILS and the remainder from between one and three pathways. These are highlighted in Word Cloud 4.



Word Cloud 4. How veterans access the projects

Social Networks

Of the 471 who answered the question about social networks, 62% (N=291) of the veteran participants reported having 'some' people to rely on, 14% (N=68) reported 'having people to rely on', and 24% (N=112) reported having 'no one' to rely on.

Of those, 384 veterans provided detail on their engagement in social interactions and most met people 'once or twice a month' (31%, N=118). This was followed by meeting people 'once or twice a week' (28%, N=107), 'every few months' (20%, N=77), 'three times a week or more' (16%, N=62) and 'Other' was indicated by 5%, N=20).

Participants (N=73) offered additional comments regarding their social networks, although predominately these comments related to social isolation (N=53) (see Figure 16).



Figure 16. Social networks - additional comments

Seventy-eight percent (N=310) of the 398 who answered this question were not active members of clubs, organisations or societies. The other 22% (N=88) were active members of clubs, organisations or societies. On exit from the OITM programme, grant holders provided information for 296 clients about whether they were members of clubs or societies. Those who were active members of clubs/societies had risen to 36% (N=107) and those who were not had decreased to 64% (N=189). See Word Cloud 5.



Word Cloud 5. Various clubs, organisations or societies accessed by service users

Four-hundred and thirty-eight participants answered the question regarding how they compared themselves to people of their age and self-reported how often they participated in social activities. Veterans reporting 'much less than most' were 54% (N=236), 'less than most' were 20% (N=89), 'about the same' 16% (N=68), 'more than most' 5% (N=22), 'much more than most' 5% (N=23). On exit for the same question, 290 grant holders reported that those answering 'much less than most' were 17% (N=49), 'less than most' was 37% (N=106), 'about the same' was 36% (N=105), 'more than most' 8% (N=23) and 'much more than most' 2% (N=7).

A weak correlation was observed between age and social networks (r(455)=0.029, p=0.543) but this was not significant. Similarly, a weak but not significant correlation was found between the self-reported VAS levels of stress and social networks (r_s (465), =0.046, p=0.325).

Following the projects, improvements in their social networks were significant for 'taking part in social activities' ($X^2(20, N=265) = 34.58, p < 0.05$), 'active members of clubs' ($X^2(2, N=269) = 10.83, p < 0.05$) and 'relying on people' ($X^2(4, N=364) = 29.37, p < 0.05$). Improvements were also identified in the 'how often do you meet people' category although this was not significant ($X^2(20, N=270) = 29.08, p = 0.086$).

Employment and housing status

Employment: Many veteran participants were employed: 44% (N=221). The survey provided an option for the participants to report their annual earnings but only five did so and their responses ranged from £8,000 to £45,000 per annum with a mean of £34,000. The reported data show 39% (N=196) were unemployed, 11% (N=56) were retired, 3% (N=17) indicated 'other' as a non-specified reason, and 1% (N=3) preferred not to disclose the information.

On exit from the OITM programme, 391 participants answered the question about employment status. Unemployment had fallen to 32% (N=124), and there was an increase in employment to 48% (N=188). In addition, 12% (N=48) indicated retired and 3% (N=1) volunteering. Those who specified 'other' as a non-specified reason were 6% (N = 22), and 2% (N=8) preferred not to disclose the information (see Table 14). Significant employment differences were found between grant holders ($X^2(15) = 32.72$, p < 0.05).

Grant holders were also offered the option to describe their clients current employment with an open entry response, but very few provided information except for occasional further detail such as "can't work due to ill health" or " self-employed".

Housing

On entry, of the 457 respondents who reported on their housing situation, 45% (N=204) were homeowners, 37% (N=171) were living in rented accommodation, 10% (N=44) stated 'Other', 3% (N=16) were homeless, 3% (N=12) were living in residential accommodation and 2% (N=10) selected 'prefer not to say'.

On exit from the OITM projects, of the 390 veterans who answered this question, 45% (N=177) were homeowners and 39% (N=152) were living in rented accommodation. In addition, 3% (N=12) classified themselves as homeless and 3% (N=10) as living in residential accommodation.

Accommodation

On entry, of the 469 who answered this question, 43% (N=201) of veteran participants were living with their spouse/partner, followed by 36% (N=168) living alone, 13% (N=63) living with family, 3% (N=13) living with friends, 2% (N=11) in a professional house share, and 2% (N=10) indicated 'Other' and 1% (N=3) preferred not to say. On exit from the OITM programme, of the 393 responses to this question, 46% (N=182) were living with their spouse/partner, 33% (N=129) were living alone, 10% (N=41) were living with a family member, 1% (N=4) living with friends, 2% (N=1) were in a professional house share, 4% (N=16) preferred not to say and 5% (N=20) indicated 'Other'. A one-way ANOVA showed a significant difference between age and housing status (F(3, 439)=13.87, p > 0.05). Post-hoc comparison tests using the Tukey HSD test indicated significant differences across age groups (18-30, 31-50, 51-70) and housing status although there was no significant differences in housing are apparent across age groups, the older veterans were more stable in terms of housing status.

Ser	Grant	Entry	Employmen	nt		Housing			Accomm	odation	
	Holder	/Exit (N)	Employed	Un- employed	Retired	Homeow ner	Renting	Other	Living alone	Living with spouse/ partner	Living with family
1	Adferiad	Entry	9 (14%)	43 (66%)	11 (17%)	16 (25%)	39 (60%)	10 (15%)	33 (52%)	14 (22%)	16 (25%)
		Exit	10 (16%)	39 (63%)	11 (18%)	13 (21%)	41 (67%)	3 (5%)	35 (57%)	14 (23%)	11 (18%)
2	Inspire	Entry	50 (35%)	54 (38%)	34 (24%)	81 (59%)	46 (34%)	10 (7%)	47 (34%)	80 (58%)	9 (6%)
		Exit	40 (40%)	27 (27%)	28 (28%)	63 (64%)	28 (28%)	2 (2%)	29 (26%)	63 (57%)	6 (5%)
3	RFEA	Entry	33 (32%)	67 (64%)	5 (5%)	14 (13%)	50 (47%)	43 (40%)	46 (45%)	11 (11%)	24 (23%)
		Exit	21 (34%)	33 (54%)	2 (3%)	7 (12%)	38 (63%)	2 (3%)	31 (49%)	18 (29%)	6 (10%)
4	RMA	Entry	129 (73%)	32 (18%)	6 (3%)	93 (63%)	36 (24%)	19 (13%)	42 (26%)	96 (60%)	14 (9%)
		Exit	117 (70%)	25 (15%)	7 (4%)	94 (56%)	45 (27%)	11 (7%)	34 (18%)	87 (47%)	18 (10%)
5	TOTAL	Entry	221 (44%)	196 (39%)	56 (11%)	204 (45%)	171 (37%)	82 (18%)	168 (36%)	201 (43%)	63 (13%)
		Exit	188 (48%)	124 (32%)	48 (12%)	177 (45%)	152 (39%)	18 (5%)	129 (33%)	182 (46%)	41 (10%)

Table 14. Veterans' employment, housing and accommodation status reported by grant holders

Fifty participants provided comments surrounding housing difficulties (see Figure 17).



Figure 17. Participants comments on housing difficulties

Throughout the evaluation, there were no significant changes found for housing situations (t (0.293) = -0.780, p = 0.203).

Validated Psychometric Questionnaires

Psychometrics scores were only provided when that detail was being routinely gathered by the grant holders and therefore there are large amounts of what is classed as missing data in this report. The psychometric questionnaires show a sample with moderate to moderately severe depression and anxiety on programme entry. The total number of psychometrics questionnaires received at entry and exit are in Table 15, and the mean scores for the psychometric questionnaires are presented in Table 16.

Ser	Psychometric questionnaire	Psychometric Questionnaires Received		
		Entry	Exit	
		Veteran (N=385)	Veteran (N=147)	
1	PHQ-9	99	25	
2	GAD-7	99	25	
3	WSAS	145	77	
4	WEMWBS	127	1	
5	AUDIT	25	18	
6	WPAI	0	0	
7	EQ-5D-5L	0	1	

Table 15. Psychometrics questionnaires received at programme entry and exit

Ser	Psychometric questionnaire	Score Range	Mean Scores at Programme Entry	Mean Scores at Programme Exit
1	PHQ-9	Depression: 1-4 Minimal; 5-9 Mild: 10-14 Moderate: 15-19	17	5
		Moderately severe; 20-27 Severe.		
2	GAD-7	Anxiety: 0-4 Minimal; 5-9 Mild; 10-14 Moderate; 15-21 Severe.	15	5
3	WSAS	Work and activity productivity: 10-20 functional impairment but less severe clinical symptoms. Scores above 20 suggest moderately severe or worse psychopathology.	23	15
4	WEMWBS	Mental Health: Scores less than 40 are associated with a higher risk of major depression.	22	/
5	AUDIT	Alcohol: A score of 8 or more is associated with hazardous or harmful alcohol use.	25	28

Table 16. Psychometric mean scores across programme on entry and exit

Similarly, paired sample t-tests indicated significant differences across improvements in self-reported scores of validated psychometrics for the PHQ-9 (t(16) = 6.38, p < 0.01) and GAD-7 (t(18) = 5.55, p < 0.05), meaning significant improvements in depression and anxiety were present. However, t-tests indicated no significant differences between the WSAS (t(3) = 0.12, p=0.903) or AUDIT (t(8) = 1.21, p=0.261)). Therefore, significant differences in work/activity productivity and alcohol consumption were not found.

Grant holders also rated participants on a Visual Analogue Scale (VAS) of 0-10 (0 being no distress and 10 being maximum distress). Based on 497 responses, the mean score was 8 (median=9, mode=9, SD= 1.61).

Exit Data including Satisfaction Rating

The total number of exit questionnaires received from all the grant holders was N=423. Of these, 70% (N=289) were planned exits and 30% (N=125) were early exits, and N=9 were missing data.

Analysis shows improvements over time between entry and exit from the programme in participants' health and well-being (Table 16). This is reflected in the number of self-reported symptoms decreasing from nine to three, and the number of self-reported factors reducing from five to two. The number of self-reported illnesses affecting the participants remained the same (N=2). See Table 17 and Figure 18.

Serial	Variable	Variable info (Score range)	Mean scores	
			Entry	Exit
1	N symptoms	The number of self-reported symptoms ticked on questionnaires	9	3
		(ranging from $0 = no$ symptoms to $18 = maximum$ number).		
2	N factors	Number of self-reported factors/stressors ticked on questionnaires	5	2
		(ranging from $0 = no$ factors to $18 = maximum$ number).		
4	N illnesses	The number of self-reported physical and/or mental illnesses	2	2
		affecting them ticked on questionnaires (ranging from $0 = no$		
		illnesses to $10 = maximum number$).		

Table 17. Changes between psychometric means scores at entry and exit



Figure 18. Illnesses, factors and symptoms at entry and exit

The exit questionnaire captured information regarding satisfaction rates. The results indicated most respondents reported high programme satisfaction (see Figure 19). Of the 389 participants who provided feedback on their overall satisfaction, their overall experience was rated on a 5-

point Likert scale ranging from 'very poor' to 'very good'. More than 93% (N=364) of respondents provided a positive score of 'very good' and 'good'. This consisted of 73% (N=285) providing the highest score of 'very good' and 'good' indicated by 20% (N=79). The other scores were 'average' by 13% (3%) indicated by participants, 'poor' by 2% (N=9) 'very poor' by 1% (N=3) (see Figure 20).



Figure 19. Participants' satisfaction


Figure 20. Satisfaction related to each grant holder

Of the 423 participants who completed an exit questionnaire, 409 answered the question about making an official complaint, 96% (N=394) were aware of how to make an official complaint, and 4% (N=15) were not. Of 347 participants who provided feedback on the programme's positive impact on their quality of life, the programmes were rated with a mean score of 9 (ranging from 0 no impact to 10 maximum impact). Of the 394 responses to the question about satisfaction with the support they received during the programme, 73% (N=289) rated the support 'very good', 'good' was rated by 20% (N=80), 'average' by 3% (N=14), 'very poor' by 2% (N=9) and 'poor' by 1 % (N=2).

Satisfaction with the information received during the programme was rated by 393 participants, 291 of whom (74%) rated the information received as 'very good', 'good' was rated by 21% (N=81), 'average' by 3% (N=10), 'poor' 1% (N=2) and 'very poor' 2% (N=9). Programme administration was rated by 389 participants, 73% (N=283) of whom rated the administration as 'very good', 'good' was indicated by 22% (N=85) 'average' by 3% (N=12), 'poor' by 2% (N=3) and 'very poor' by 2% (N=6). Programme facilities were rated by 391 participants, 68% (N=267) of whom rated the facilities as 'very good', 'good' at 26% (N=100), 'average' 4% (N=17), 'poor' 1% (N=3), and 'very poor' 1% (N=4).

Qualitative Data

Veterans were provided with the opportunity to list the top positive elements of the OITM projects as well as the top three areas for improvement, shown in the Word Cloud 6. These comments were brief and did not lend themselves to a meaningful content analysis.



Word Cloud 6. Positive elements of the programme

Grant holders reported on the different interventions that participants were engaged in. This consisted of individual MH psychotherapy (such as counselling, Eye Movement Desensitisation and Reprocessing and/or (CBT) provided to 60% (N=255), group activities to 9% (N=39), MH assessments to 28% (N=118), MH medication to 1% (N=6), and other activities delivered to 11% (N=48), which included social support to 4 and life skills coaching to 6% (N=26). Of the 218 who answered this question, 98% (N=214) rated these interventions as appropriate. Participants were also asked to make suggestions to improve the projects. Given that most veterans had either disengaged or were still in the programme only a small number of responses (N=12) were received. Those that were valid are shown in the Word Cloud 7.



Word Cloud 7. Areas for improvement



LAC and Local Councillor – First points of contact to get things moving in the right direction, held meetings and discussed a plan of action. Tai Tarian – Housing supplier who finally offered the client a property after some hard work behind the scenes.

SSAFA – After completing an application form, I Received a grant to cover bond and 1st rent also funds for brown/white goods to furnish the property.

The Whallich – After meeting their support worker, we came to the decision to apply for a DAF grant to obtain some white goods for the kitchen which we got. Also he stated that going forward he would support the client in his property.

Trussell Trust – I obtained food parcels for the client while living in his tent.





Case Study

Army

Years of service: 4

Main Difficulties:Homelessness – Living in a tent on the mountainside for several months.

Alcohol – the client states that he drinks 1Ltr of vodka a night while in the tent.

Mental Health – the client has PTSD from his time serving in the forces. He has had some input from NHSV Wales in the past but was not in the right frame of mind to continue.

Current Issues: At the moment the client is in the process of equipping his property with furniture and white/brown goods received from a grant application that I submitted to SSAFA. There are lapses in communication between the SSAFA rep, the client and the delivery company which are causing delays in the delivery of goods.Now that the client has a place to live, he is keen to access support for his alcohol and mental health issues.As soon as the goods are in and the client is happy we will get together and see where we go referral wise. Collaborative Services:Housing Options – I contacted housing options as soon as I found out that the client registered on the housing list and got banded in readiness to bid for properties.



Discussion

Suicide is a devasting event, that has considerable damaging consequences on families, friends and colleagues. There is often a perception that military veterans' suicides are directly correlated to the impact of serving in hostile environments. However, the factors leading to someone taking their own life are often extremely complicated and influenced by numerous situational factors and personal beliefs.

In 2021, as part of the Veterans Mental Health and Wellbeing Fund, and in recognition that more could be offered to reduce veteran suicide, the Trust allocated over £2M to eight UK projects. The OITM programme followed closely on from the Trust's TSS initiative that had produced empirical evidence that signalled reductions in depression, anxiety, alcohol misuse and improvements in wellbeing. The TSS health economics analysis had proven the programme to be cost-effective and was an important stepping stone to proactively maintaining a trend in positive health and social care interventions for veterans and their families. Other lessons learnt from TSS included a recognition of the wide range of ethical challenges that grant holders face and recognition that they need better preparation and support.

OITM consisted of multiple two-year projects that were designed to significantly reduce veteran suicide by gaining a better understanding of the issues, providing timely intervention including education and peer support to improve the wellbeing of veterans, and engage where appropriate with their families and friends. There was a clear objective to address the possible barriers to accessing health care. The rationale being that when veterans and their families are provided with the appropriate interventions within an environment that values leadership and that tackles stigma, then the factors that cause suicide can be effectively managed.

The projects were to be delivered in a coordinated and targeted way and were to concentrate on the quality of the interventions in reducing suicide rather than the number of participants. Grant holders were given the freedom to offer a number of options, from the co-production research with bereaved families offered by The Baton and the University of Northumbria, to education programmes and collaborations. The four grant holders of RMA, RFEA, Inspire and Adferiad delivered direct interventions focused on traditionally hard to reach veterans and they provided the data for this evaluation. In doing this, they worked with regional delivery partners and entry into their projects was via multiple routes including self-referrals, statutory bodies and charities.

To launch the programme, the Trust hosted an Engagement Event held at Chester Racecourse on the 14th -15th September 2021. This provided an outstanding opportunity for the grant holders to connect with the AFCFT Team and the Centre evaluators. The development of the TSS initiative was discussed together with the results. Then a series of workshops helped prepare grant holders for the challenges that lay ahead including ethical considerations. The event helped clarify issues and addressed any concerns including data collection. TSS grant holders including Adferiad, Inspire and Walking With the Wounded discussed their lived experience of the TSS initiative including client disengagement, referrals, data management, and managing and supporting clients who were fearful of exiting the programmes. Grant holders were also able to specify how they wanted to connect and their desire for networking, webinars and building networks. The event was very positively received by all attendees.

The Centre was selected to support the grant holders and extend their independent evaluation of the TSS initiative to incorporate the new OITM projects. The OITM projects started in May and August 2021. Adferiad, RFEA and RMA concluded their participant in March 2023, and Inspire in July 2023.

Engagement and Interventions

There was extensive engagement between the Centre and the grant holders, including quarterly webinars with all seven grant holders. This presented a platform to share their work and showcase what was working well and how challenges were being addressed. Feedback from the grant holders indicated the value of shared learning and having the opportunity to learn from real time data. This information helped the projects transition from concept to delivering outputs to help vulnerable veterans. As with the TSS initiative, grant holder responses signified that the military background of the Centre's team was important and beneficial to the understanding of the challenges being faced, as was its deeper understanding of the veterans' lived experiences of the AFC. This approach was first adopted by the Trust in their TSS initiative and this further affirms the positivity of using evaluators to actively engage and assist throughout the course of the programme.

The results indicate that the four OITM grant holders that provided data for this evaluation were successful in improving the MH and wellbeing of the beneficiaries and reducing suicide. This in part was reflected in the significant reduction in the number of reported MH illnesses, situational stressors and symptoms. The psychometric questionnaire also provided clear indication of declining levels of depression and anxiety, and improvements in wellbeing. The grant holders' interventions also improved the beneficiaries' social networks, increased social interactions and resulted in greater involvement in other activities that would fall under the social prescribing banner. Collectively this resulted in veterans being less dependent on others.

Out of the four OITM grant holders offering therapeutic interventions, three were involved in the TSS initiative, and they offered interventions that had proved successful in the TSS initiative. These included MH assessments, psychotherapeutic MH interventions such as CBT, counselling and medication. There were group activities, social prescribing events such as Equine Therapy, peer support mentoring, life skills coaching, educational courses and practical help with housing and employment. There were notable differences regarding the support offered by different grant holders, and although some offered more than others, they all seem to have achieved levels of success.

In NI, Inspire's Every Life Matters project addressed the unique circumstances that exist for veterans in NI where there is ongoing real and/or perceived threat regarding personal security. An outcome of this being that NI veterans are reluctant to seek help from NHS statutory services. Inspire also recognised that suicidal intent is related to complex and contextualised psychosocial events and it provided a proactive, targeted and integrated approach to identify, address and reduce suicidality and concomitant risk factors, combining prevention and intervention using a

case-managed stepped-care delivery model. With 24-hour coverage including psychological and social therapies it was able to address issues including Complex PTSD, alcohol misuse and relationship difficulties. Its partners included Action Mental Health to address stigma, Brooke House to support military veterans and their families, and Andrew Rawling provided suicide alertness training, and social prescribing activities were held with Horses for People and Equine Assisted Therapy. Collaborative work with the NI Veteran Support Office and associated NI veteran support bodies provided full NI reach. Inspire also offered an aftercare service. In Wales, Adferiad set out to prevent and reduce the risk of suicide across its peer mentoring and partner organisations, building on its TSS experience in which 36% (N=79) of the participants had self-disclosed suicide risk. Adferiad partnered with Hafal and its residential MH hospitals and crisis sanctuaries to provide support to those with serious mental illness, including loneliness and isolation, and with Papyrus which targets the prevention of young suicide in people up to the age of 35.

In England, RFEA operates with 20 English police forces to deliver Project NOVA (now Op NOVA) (Forces Employment Charity (2023) to support veterans who have been arrested or are at risk of being arrested. RFEA's objective is to provide specialist suicide prevention alongside the Samaritans, which trains the RFEA staff to engage with veterans experiencing suicidal thoughts. It also developed a toolkit including guidance for veterans who are feeling suicidal and included an introduction to MH treatments. RFEA's connections extend to the NHS Liaison and Diversion, NHS England's Op COURAGE services, and they intended to forge a partnership with the National Centre for Suicide Prevention Training (2023) and the Zero Suicide Alliance (2023). Also in England, the RMA provides through-life support for serving and former RMs and their families. Its Lifting the Lid project sets out to improve knowledge and awareness to help veterans and provides employment advice, financial and benevolent support, and assistance with managing MH or dealing with substance misuse. It provides training and peer support and signposting to other services. Its aim is to prevent veterans spiralling into crisis, detect those at risk and it collaborates with other organisations such as NHS services to ensure optimum treatment. RMA trained MH practitioners to respond to the "unique challenges" of RMs and the barriers they face throughout their lifetime. The RMA collaborates with the Samaritans and MH First Aid and utilises a three-step training package provided by Zero Suicide Alliance. To share its results, the RMA hosted a Suicide Prevention Symposium focusing on education and collaboration.

Evaluation

The evaluation questionnaires were completed by the four grant holders who provided data over the whole two-year period, with the entry questionnaire taking approximately 15 minutes to complete. The exit questionnaire had fewer questions and was completed by the beneficiary as a first option or by the grant holder. No data were collected specifically for the evaluation, rather the routine data gathered during assessment was added to the study questionnaires. Data collection was the responsibility of the grant holders, with an expectation that there would be 100% (N=597) compliance with questionnaire completion, and 84% (N=503) were submitted. There was a range across grant holders from the RMA submitting 99% to the RFEA submitting 57%. At exit, grant holders, (often with the beneficiaries who were given the option to complete) returned exit questionnaires. These would always be fewer than 100% due to individuals still being on a programme or having disengaged, and 423 exit questionnaires were obtained. The grant holder often took the opportunity to add other relevant detail to support the survey responses. This often identified what was working and beneficial, although it also highlighted problematic issues and challenges.

Participants

The OITM veteran beneficiaries were predominately white British males, which was to be expected due to the composition of the veteran population. However, only 20 women (4%), accessed the programme, which is well below the 11.2% of women serving in the British Armed Forces (GOV.UK, 2022). This may indicate that men experienced severe MH issues and women did not, or that women veterans were unaware of the OITM programme; the low participation is perpetuated by low female veteran registration in Primary Healthcare (Finnegan et al., 2020; Finnegan & Randles, 2022). Also, female veterans are less likely to be deployed in front line combat areas, and many take on professional roles such as doctors and nurses. Without data, it is impossible to state exactly why women were under-represented as they do commit suicide. The evaluation reinforces the requirement to further explore initiatives to engage with female veterans, and research is needed to examine the impact of gender-related experiences during military service on female veterans help-seeking behaviour.

The mean age of the OITM service users was 45 years old. There were some differences in the mean age across grant holders. In NI the participants were on average older at 50 years of age, in contrast to Adferiad where the mean age was 47 years and RFEA and RMA where it was 43 years. For women, this mean age was comparable to the civilian population where 44-49 year olds are most at risk (ONS, 2022). This would indicate that the grant holders were reaching their target vulnerable age group. It is worth noting that the age is less than the civilian equivalent of 50-54 years. Another at-risk group are young men but many of this age group will not be veteran and because they are still serving their information is subsumed within the British Armed Forces Regulars' data. The OITM service users' ages were younger than the overall median age of UK veterans, where 60% are aged 65 years old or over (GOV.UK, 2020). Although suicide rates begin to drop in the civilian population in those aged over 70 years old, it does rise again from 85 onwards and these are a particularly vulnerable group due to failing health or other issues such as bereavement of loved ones and partners. The four grant holders had service users aged between 74 and 85 years old, so some were clearly supporting this group although not in sufficient numbers to get a clear insight into the demands on this veteran group. Further insight into this under-represented elderly veteran group will emerge from the Trust's Hospital Advocates Programme (AFCFT, 2023a).

Ethnic minorities represent 9.6% (N=14,110) of the British Armed Forces (GOV.UK, 2022) and they were under-represented. Notably only three respondents were clearly people of colour although 11 stated their religion was Muslim. Whether these Muslims were white British or people of colour was unclear. In contrast to the TSS initiative, there were differences in religion with many more of the OITM participants, 70% (N=244), stating they were atheist, whereas 58% of TSS participants classified themselves as Christian; in the OITM programme the figure was 25%. One reason for this is that the grant holders entered the data and they may not have

asked the question regarding religion. That theory was tested with grant holders during the end of study site visits but the responses were that these data were captured. Religious beliefs in faiths such as Christianity have long been held to be a protective factor that caused individuals to refrain from self-harm/suicide (Lawrence et al., 2016), but that traditional safety net may be on the wane. However, the empirical evidence on this perception is inconsistent, due in part to the dimensions of religious belief in affiliation, participation and doctrine and whether self-harm, suicide attempt or completion are affected.

Service History

Within a military context, there is a paucity of research on suicide prevalence and risk, and there is no consensus as to whether military service increases the risk of suicide, self-harm or suicidal ideation (Miller et al., 2009; Kapur et al., 2009). Veterans with combat experience (Fear et al., 2010; Osório et al., 2017), operationally linked trauma (Ashcroft, 2014), injury (Forbes et al., 2010), ESLs (Buckman et al., 2013; Bergman et al., 2016), and reservists (Harvey et al., 2012) were at higher risk of MH issues.

However, factors that are associated with risk of suicide in veterans include being a young male veteran (under 28 years), discharging as an ESL (within four years of enlistment), being an older (over 40 years) female veteran, or having depression or alcohol problems (Bergman et al., 2022; Harden & Murphy, 2018; Rodway et al., 2022). The literature also suggests that veterans who experienced adverse life events before enlisting or who have difficulties adjusting to civilian life may be at higher risk (Rozanov & Carli, 2012). These issues can be exacerbated as veterans were poor at seeking help, often not pursuing support until they were in crisis (Randles & Finnegan, 2022).

In the OITM programme, the majority of service users were Private soldiers or equivalent on leaving the Armed Forces, with an average service of 12 years. ESLs were uncommon with only 3% having served less than one year and 12% less than four years. The majority, 53%, had also served in the British Army although this finding was due to the high number of Royal Marines participating. These veterans were supported by the RMA, and in the other three grant holder projects the number of Army participants ranged from 77% in Wales to 92% in NI.

The vast majority (97%) had completed regular service which would indicate that reservists were not being attracted into the programme or that they were less likely to meet the inclusion criteria. However, as many risk factors are situational stressors, age related, or aligned to MH issues such as depression or alcohol misuse, then more reservists would have been expected. Considering reservists were utilised extensively during recent operations in Afghanistan and Iraq, the reason why they have not been engaged needs further exploration.

Seventy-six percent had completed OTs with a mean of two each, ranging from 1 to 11 deployments, most commonly in Afghanistan and NI, both at 37% each. Also, 77% had been exposed to a traumatic event during service with an average of two each, with the upper limit being five traumas. Over 50% of the written comments included incidents associated with exposure to a death and others to conflict, contact situations followed by personal attacks and incidents that can increase the likelihood of MH issues such as PTSD.

Correlations confirmed a relationship between service-linked trauma and those who had completed an OT. Also significant correlations were observed between the number of traumatic events experienced during service and the number of reported situational factors and number of reported symptoms on entry, the indication is that it is the life stressors that are causing the veteran participants to seek help.

The OITM interventions provided a personalised care plan with a combination of social prescribing activities and peer support, and delivered trauma focused CBT intervention when required. There was also support for alcohol misuse, and there is strong evidence that in combination these interventions do reduce suicide. The High Intensity Service interventions in the English Op COURAGE programme have a similar portfolio of interventions and there is emerging evidence that this is also being effective (Finnegan et al., 2023a). The findings, which will be highlighted below, indicate that the participants had notable improvements in their overall MH and wellbeing, although that impact would have been better measured if the participants had completed all the questionnaires, and with a longitudinal study to establish improvements over time.

Physical and Mental Health

Most veterans were discharged for non-medical reasons such as reaching the end of their contract (32%) and PVR (25%). That same figure of 25% were medically discharged due to a combination of physical and MH issues and at entry to the OITM programme a significant majority of the OITM participants (83%) reported long-standing physical or MH illness. Aligned with national estimates (Gov.UK, 2019), veterans mostly self-reported physical injuries such as musculoskeletal injuries at (25%).

The overall rate of MH the British Armed Forces was broadly comparable to that seen in the UK general population (MOD, 2020). Primary healthcare research has indicated that veterans MH determinants as recorded on the patients' medical records revealed depression (18%), alcohol misuse (17%), anxiety (15%) and PTSD (3%) (Finnegan and Randles, 2022). In the OITM programme the participants self-reported MH illnesses including depression (55%), anxiety (53%) and PTSD (51%), which indicates that the grant holders were targeting the right population although these figures are likely to be higher due to individual attestation. All of these conditions notably decreased during the programme.

A means of assessing the effectiveness of the OITM programme was to measure changes over its period of operation, that is, between entry and exit utilising the assessment criteria and psychometric questionnaire. These questionnaires were limited to those used by the grant holders in any clinical assessment and were not introduced specifically to collect data for the evaluation, therefore they are not as robust as the beneficiary completing these questionnaires themselves. They also resulted in fewer questionnaires being collected than would be expected with the scales for wellbeing at Work and social functioning N=145, wellbeing at N=127, depression and anxiety at N=99 and alcohol at N=25. These psychometric questionnaire scores at entry validated the self-reported health findings; with service-users gauged to be exhibiting severe anxiety, moderately severe depression, the WSAS scale suggested moderately severe or worse psychopathology and the wellbeing scale also indicated probable clinical depression.

Psychometric results reaffirmed improvements against all measures at exit from the programme, although the number of submitted questionnaires was considerably lower, ranging from WEMWBS at N=1 to WSAS at N=77. The results provide further corroboration of the TSS results and other studies that have indicated that a variety of interventions and/or social prescribing activities may help to improve outcomes in veterans. These include mindfulness, yoga, sports, horticultural or archaeology activities, self-compassion or educational courses (Cabral et al., 2011; Finnegan, 2016; Stanton et al., 2014; Steen et al., 2021; Wise, 2015). They also support the initial evaluation of the Op COURAGE study which demonstrated that early peer support then social prescribing and clinical interventions can have good outcomes (Finnegan et al., 2023a). These findings therefore build on the TSS study to demonstrate the successfulness of these programmes for improving the health and wellbeing of veterans. It is also clear that the programmes successfully targeted and recruited the intended population. The AUDIT psychometric questionnaire was not widely used by the grant holders and results were only provided for 25 participants therefore the measurable levels of alcohol misuse are not available.

As highlighted in the Background section of this report, any programme that is aimed at reducing suicide must have a clear insight into the situational stressors associated with the client's lifestyle because these can cause depression, anxiety or other MH problems. The Background also reports on the effectiveness of the TSS initiative in addressing these issues. The OITM programme was targeting a similar vulnerable veteran group and from the outset the grant holders were required to identify these stressors. OITM service users entered the programme with a mean of 5 predisposing factors and these ranged from 1 to 15 factors. The most common factors being previous unresolved trauma (66%), traumatic exposure (53%), family stress (47%), operational factors (42%), relationship problems (39%), alcohol/substance misuse (37%) and isolation (32%).

Exit details showed notable reductions in all areas including previous unresolved trauma (27%), traumatic exposure (21%), family stress (19%), operational factors (10%), relationship problems (17%), alcohol/substance misuse (21%) and isolation (13%). On exit from the OITM programme, the average number of factors reported by veterans had fallen from 5 to 2, with a range of 1 to 12. What was also clear was the accumulative presence of situational stressors. On entry 2% had reported no factors but this had risen to 23% by exit from the programme. These incremental reductions would clearly make a significant improvement to the participant's wellbeing with results that demonstrate that the interventions reduced the levels of situational stressors. It may be that those who left the programme early had fewer issues resolved.

The results demonstrate significant reductions in the causative factors for veterans which is a clear indication of the success of the projects that would have reduced suicide. The OITM report reaffirms the finding from the TSS evaluation that by reducing/resolving even one situational stressor in a timely and effective manner can have a meaningful bearing on the individual and re-energise and motivate them to address other issues. Therefore, programmes that concentrate on specific issues such as accommodation and employment can have much wider benefits.

Service users also had a mean of 9 symptoms with a range of 1 to 17. Most common were anxiety (79%), low mood (78%), sleep disturbance (69%), feeling of hopelessness (67%), anger (66%), poor concentration (65%) and lack of interest (63%), symptoms concurrently linked to depression (NICE, 2015; NHS 2016; WHO, 2018). The effectiveness of the projects was again reinforced with a significant reduction in symptoms from 9 to 3, improvements that represented tangible advantages for the beneficiaries. There was no significant association between age or stress scores and number of symptoms. Further exploration and understanding of risk and protective factors are imperative to reduce relapse rates, optimise current provision, and relieve pressure on healthcare services.

The high levels of lack of interest and feeling of hopelessness would have presented the grant holders with challenges in getting their clients motivated to be involved in any activities. That they did may be due to the focus on veteran specific services and peer support workers, who provided this vulnerable group with a sense of identification with those offering the support. Many ex-service personnel look back fondly on their military careers and this identification with those offering the support may again have represented a good starting point from which to address the challenges at hand. Research has indicated that men and women experience depression in similar ways but present their distress differently (Baker, 2022; Branney and White, 2010); the low number of women in the OITM projects does not present the opportunity to assess that.

Men's symptoms often poorly correlate with the diagnostic criteria for depression, and their coping mechanisms can be displayed through anger, emotional rigidity, substance misuse or other risk-taking behaviour, and social withdrawal (Finnegan et al., 2014). These symptoms are not part of the International Classification of Diseases -10 (WHO, 2022) or the classification criteria for depression (WHO, 2018) and can undermine effective diagnosis and referrals (Finnegan et al., 2014). The high levels of anger reported in 66% of the OITM service users highlights the challenges in recognising when someone needs help rather than them simply being disruptive and acting out, and behaviours should be carefully delineated during any clinical assessment. It also reinforces the importance of initiatives such as RFEA and Walking With The Wounded's Project Nova and the support of the police in helping veterans get the assistance they need.

Help-Seeking Behaviour and Social Isolation

Fifty-one percent of the OITM beneficiaries reported having previously accessed support, and on average that support came from two organisations. Of these, the most common was from NHS facilities reported by 51%, and charities by 43%, then other MH services 29% and GPs 22%. It was not clear from the data how many of these engagements were related to a self-harm attempt or feeling suicidal, nor how many of these clients were then referred to the OITM programme. But it does reveal that some did not receive the support they required, or were discharged only for their problems to resurface. The results indicated that the greater the levels of stress, the more likely they are to have sought help, and it may be that periods of personal crisis motivates the person to seek help. That 36% self-referred to the programme clearly demonstrates how important this means of accessing support is. Charities referred 16% but GPs

just 2%. It may be that GPs are unaware of the services available and refer to more mainstream support such as Op COURAGE in England.

Forty-nine percent of service users delayed seeking help and did so for an average of two reasons. Of these, 30% of the veterans found it hard to ask for help, 18% were unaware of the assistance available and 17% did not know where to go. Improving knowledge and access to primary healthcare and veteran specific services together with continued investment in destigmatising MH are required to improve access to the appropriate services. Only 4% were unaware of the one day military inclusion criterion which is a significant improvement on research into this area (Finnegan et al., 2018; Finnegan & Randles, 2023) and this may not be reflective of the veteran population as a whole. The average age of the OITM participants is lower than the population average (ONS, 2022) and elderly veterans may still be unaware of the support that is available.

Isolation and lack of social engagement can have a significant negative impact on those who are contemplating suicide. In the OITM programme, 14% had people who they could always rely on, 62% had someone who they could occasionally rely on, but 24% had no-one to rely on. Most commonly the service users were meeting people once or twice a month although a fifth of the respondents were only meeting others every few months. On entry, 54% of the veteran participants indicated that they participated much less in social activities than other people of their age and another 20% reported less participation than most. There was a marked improvement during the programme and the exit questionnaires revealed that it was now 17% who participated much less in social activities. The results did not indicate any significant differences due to age, which suggests that a variety of social engagement opportunities can meet individual requirements. On entry to the OITM programme, 78% of the service users were not members of recreational clubs and organisations and 22% were. Clearly, membership of clubs reduces social isolation, and the programme either directly connected the beneficiaries to clubs or motivated them to join. This was exhibited in the exit data with club membership rising by a sizable 14%. Many of the activities had a physical exertion component which may have enhanced their mood and made them feel better in themselves.

Overall, the OITM projects saw a significant improvement in veterans social networking, with increases in social activities, being active members of clubs and having people to rely on. There was also evidence of veterans meeting people more often. These findings are another indicator of the success of the projects, and signified that grant holders had an understanding of their clients military, health and social profile. Therefore, after an appropriate assessment they had the information to produce a personalised care plan that included ways of reducing social isolation. How this progresses over time was not identified in this programme, but the hope would be for long-term engagement, motivation and lasting benefits.

Employment and Housing

Data from the 2021 Census (England and Wales) was released in June 2023 regarding household and family composition, communal dwelling and prisons (ONS, 2023). The percentage of communal establishment residents in care homes was higher among veterans (73.28%) than non-veterans (32.95%), but after adjustment it was lower (73.28% and 76.56%, respectively).

The OITM study did not directly capture information on "communal dwelling" which would include veterans living in care homes where their presence would be expected to be high due to the age profile of the veteran population. It does however reaffirm that projects to improve the health and wellbeing of elderly veterans and their families living in care homes is required

Thirty-nine percent of OITM participants entering the programme were unemployed and 11% were retired, compared to 44% in employment. Although the age range is different, the MOD estimates that 79% of working-age veterans were employed in 2019, and only 3% were unemployed (Gov.UK, 2019). Thus there is marked difference, and stable well paid employment is very important to MH and wellbeing.

In the OITM participants, those employed were earning on average £34k per year but grant holders only shared detail on the earnings of five people. Why so few provided this information is unclear, but a likely reason is that it was not part of the entry assessment and grant holders did not feel the need to ask. They did provide some narration regarding employment and these included "can't work due to ill health" or "self-employed". Following exit from the OITM programme, unemployment had fallen markedly by 7% to overall unemployment of 32% (N=124). This was consistent across all grant holders. It was countered by a 4% increase in employment to 48% (N=188), this figure in part attributable to some people moving into retirement and some working in the voluntary sector. The projects have done well to reduce unemployment because financial issues can be a significant factor in self-harming behaviour. However, 32% of veterans still being unemployed provides an identifiable area for development in future grants.

The 2021 Census (ONS, 2023) also revealed that a higher proportion of the household veteran population (74.68%) than household non-veteran population (64.54%) owned their accommodation outright or with a mortgage; after adjustments, the percentage of veterans in this category was slightly lower than for non-veterans (74.68% compared with 75.53%). Amongst OITM participants, the number of homeowners was significantly lower at 45%, with a further 37% in rented accommodation; 3% were in residential accommodation and 3% were homeless. This reaffirms that it is these situational stressors that are causing the clients' distress, and not necessarily their operational experiences. The 2021 Census data also indicated that of those classed as living in homeless accommodation such as a hostel or temporary shelter, the percentage of veterans was slightly lower than non-veterans, although not significantly so.

Older veterans reported having more stable housing status, such as homeownership or renting. The results again demonstrate that some smaller groups of veterans need specific targeting and a better understanding of their life trajectory after leaving the Armed Forces. This was a recommendation from the TSS study that is reaffirmed here. There were reports of improvements following the OITM projects but there is room for improvement and the AFCFT's (2023b) funded Reducing Veteran Homelessness Programme projects should provide many of the answers to address these issues.

Participant Feedback and Cost-Effective Analysis

At 94%, the vast majority of participants were identified as being satisfied across all projects. There were also 96% of participants who knew how to make an official complaint which was a notable increase on the 83% reported in the TSS initiative. However, as the grant holders had overall responsibility for completing the questionnaire there may be some bias. The projects were also rated at 9 out of 10 in relation to the positive impact on the participants' quality of life.

The TSS evaluation included a cost-benefits analysis highlighting incremental savings to society together with an increase in the beneficiaries' Quality Adjusted Life Years (QALYs) and evidence that the programme would improve further in cost-effectiveness. The OITM programme did not include a cost-benefits analysis but a strong case can be made for including such an analysis in larger Trust programmes.

Reflections on One is Too Many

The Trust's OITM programme provides a reservoir of further important data that build on the lessons from the TSS initiative. The results provide statutory and non-statutory organisations with clear evidence of numerous factors that influence self-harming behaviour in the veteran population and ways of addressing those issues. These findings can therefore help to develop extant interventions and inform future programmes how to best support vulnerable veterans. The programme's systematic review (Randles et al., 2023) was the first conducted concerning this veteran population and enhances the aligned TSS help-seeking behaviour systematic review (Randles & Finnegan, 2022). Combined, they provide valuable empirical evidence that can help clinicians and peer support workers to de-stigmatise MH issues. Motivating clients to engage appears to work when the available programmes offer a combination of therapeutic and social prescribing interventions inside a safe and receptive environment.

A stressor in one family member impacts on all the family and reinforces the wider requirement for programmes engaging the whole family. With such a vulnerable population, it is reassuring that they sought and received support. In many instances the family were engaged, and an objective for ongoing services and research is to determine novel ways to access family involvement. This could help circumnavigate factors influencing poor help-seeking behaviour and motivate vulnerable clients to seek help.

All survey based evaluations require high levels of data to be able to assert that the findings are valid, reliable and significant. Otherwise the commentary is more aligned to an anecdotal observation. Because grant holders were tasked with submitting completed questionnaires then the objective was to get 100% compliance. The receipt of 85% entry questionnaires therefore left considerable room for improvement. On further analysis, the response rate from RMA (99%) and Inspire (95%) were aligned to the Trust's and the Centre's expectations. That was less so with RFEA (75%) and Adferiad (57%). The results therefore are definitely aligned to the work of those with high returns and the success of the grant holders is compromised when there are less data. This strongly identifies the potential for setting performance indicators for grant holders to achieve in relation to questionnaire uptake and this should be considered in the

future. In addition, there is a strong case to be made for using a consistent data collection survey across all large grants.

The grant holders had the option to supply written comments which many utilised together with case studies that provided further insight into the challenges of their role and how these were addressed. Overall there were vast improvements to many of the beneficiaries' health and wellbeing which undoubtedly saved lives. Yet, these challenges also expose the question of what impact this level of support has on those delivering the support, many of whom have no or minimal MH training, and who cares for the carers. A recommendation is that this should be explored as a future research project and governance measures implemented to ensure the safety of those delivering the care as well as those receiving it.

The Trust's Veterans Places, Pathways and People (VPPP) programme is providing a format to help connect a complex network of services that interlock with veterans but it often struggles to engage with this vulnerable group where help-seeking behaviour is poor. Identification with a particular charity such as Royal Marines with the RMA appears to be a particularly useful way of tackling this conundrum.

The psychometric questionnaires that captured data as part of the assessment process in combination with the study's questionnaires indicate clear improvements, but evaluators still need to be mindful of relapse rates which can be expected with specific illnesses such as alcohol misuse and depression (Hendershot et al., 2011; Kuyken et al., 2016). This becomes even more important with a client group that is identified as being at high risk of self-harm and/or suicide. Therefore, further exploration and understanding of risk and protective factors are imperative in order to reduce relapse rates, optimise current provision, and relieve pressure on healthcare services. The option to now combine the data sets from TSS and OITM provides a growing body of evidence in this area. Also, a longitudinal study would have indicated progress over time.

To better understand the provision of support and care for veterans necessitates understanding the unique lifestyle and specific culture within the AFC. Overall, many of the findings reinforce the compelling case for local community hubs as demonstrated in the concept of the AFCFT's VPPP programme.

Exit Discussions

Following the end of the data submission period in August 2021, the Principal Investigator visited each of the grant holders (except for Adferiad which was online) to discuss and reflect on the OITM projects. During these meetings, grant holders summarised positive aspects of their activities and interventions, the challenges they had faced and provided recommendations for improvements. These included discussions around client disengagement, referrals, data management, and managing and supporting clients who were fearful of leaving the projects. The RFEA highlighted that participants did not like the term exit on the departure questionnaire. It did appear however that in many cases the grant holders were maintaining continuing and regular contact with their partner agencies and their clients.

Some participants did not favour online questionnaires, which suggests that clients can struggle with the technology, and many preferred paper questionnaires. A lesson learnt was the need for specific administrative support staff, including a person to help engage participants and provide assistance with completing exit questionnaires. The latter proved particularly challenging if unforeseen circumstances such as staffing and IT issues interrupted the programme and its evaluation. As with the TTS initiative, challenges surrounding client disengagement were reported, with participants being reluctant to complete exit questionnaires despite saying they would. Some service users were apprehensive of their support ending following exit questionnaire completion. Exit questionnaires were distributed, but participants were often reluctant to engage once they had improved. However, the grant holders did have the responsibility in these cases for ensuring completion of the questionnaires and submitting the required information.

Limitations

The OITM programme was designed and targeted to support veterans who had specific complex MH issues that may result in their self-harm or suicide. The outcome that only 4% of the programme's beneficiaries were women means that the results do not provide an empirical overview of gender differences. There is also a gap regarding support to the older veterans. The evaluation did not capture the views of the beneficiaries' families who would have likely provided specific insight into the background leading up to the request for help and the longer-term issues. This reinforces the wider requirement for similar programmes that involve the whole family. Veterans who disengaged from the OITM projects did not have their views captured, although grant holders provided written narrative comments to offer some insights. The volume of exit evaluation questionnaires received did not correspond to the number of entry evaluation questionnaires received. The grant holders had overall responsibility to guarantee these submissions, however IT issues at Adferiad and staffing issues at the RFEA significantly impacted the number of completed entry and exit questionnaires to support this independent evaluation.

Despite increased awareness of veteran suicides, there is a paucity of research and the OITM background systematic review has been published in *British Medical Journal Military Health* (Randles et al., 2023). However, there remains a limitation in that there is not a better understanding of the lived experience of family members and friends who have been affected by suicide in the veteran community, and the support services available to them. The inclusion of family members and friends should be considered in future studies and the work undertaken by The Baton and the University of Northumbria as part of their overall programme should prove illuminating.

Considering that not all grant holders provided psychometric scores, it is evident that different approaches were employed to undertake initial assessments of the veterans enrolled in the OITM projects. As a result, it is difficult to draw definite assumptions and conclusions based on the low number of psychometric scores received.

Conclusion

It would be remarkable to reveal in the conclusion to this OITM report that no veteran involved in the programme had taken their own life. However, this is not the case, and to the distress of all those involved, a colleague decided that suicide was the only option available. This again highlights the incredible challenges faced in trying to support former vulnerable teammates who cannot envision a future that is worth living for. However, the OITM projects have made a positive difference. This report is a clear demonstration of treatments and interventions that have improved MH and wellbeing, which undoubtedly has saved lives.

The OITM programme's flexibility and responsiveness to referrals, aligned to multiple levels of collaborative networking and connectivity between grant holders was impressive. When combined with a suite of interventions within a personalised treatment and intervention programme, the results were overall successful in reducing the situational stressors that can lead to self-harming and suicide. With ongoing empathetic peer support the result for the majority of clients was notable improvements in MH and wellbeing. When united with the evidence from the TSS initiative, the collective findings provide vital information to help grant holders shape their current provision to maximise support to vulnerable veterans and their families.

A TSS report highlighted that the adoption of the TSS delivery model within other projects and initiatives should provide better support to veterans and family members and should be considered. This was witnessed in the OITM programme, including the adoption of a modified/shortened version of the TSS questionnaires and there is now an option to amalgamate both datasets.

The OITM programme has illustrated risk factors leading to veterans' self-harm, suicide risk and protective factors and these can now inform policymakers, healthcare professionals, and third-sector organisations of a direction of travel that has palpable benefits. The OITM findings may facilitate the development and implementation of preventative and intervention strategies to best support the MH and wellbeing of UK Armed Forces veterans in crisis.

Clearly, many of the factors causing the clients so much distress were due to their current situation rather than anything that had occurred in their military career. There were multiple examples indicating this such as the much lower level of homeowners compared to the general veteran population.

That 96% of the questionnaires were from men may reflect that men experienced severe MH issues, or that women did not want to access the service or complete the study questionnaires. Also, female veterans may have been unaware of what was available and there may be a need for better promotion of the services as a new initiative. Without data, it is impossible to identify the cause of only 4% accessing the service, and there remains a need to further explore ways to engage with female veterans and understand the impact of gender-related experiences during military service on female veterans help-seeking behaviour.

The OITM programme is therefore building a reservoir of information and can assist future research to explore the impact of these portfolio interventions over a prolonged period. A 6- to

12-month post exit data collection period within a longitudinal study presents many advantages for determining long-term benefits, as would enhanced qualitative data captured through interviews with beneficiaries, their families and staff. In addition, future evaluations should consider the utilisation of a cost-benefits analysis.

Following on from the TSS initiative, the evaluation presents very positive evidence of the success of the OITM programme. Reductions in depression, anxiety, alcohol misuse and improved health and wellbeing can only be beneficial. There are clear indications of better social interactions. There is a strong case to be made for using a consistent data collection survey across all large grants.

This report re-emphasises the importance of providing timely and skilled care within a setting in which beneficiaries feel safe. There is evidence that the grant holder's clear dedication, enthusiasm, and intelligent application of resources alongside participant engagement led to widespread accomplishments. The only caveat is that the quantity of data from grant holders varied considerably, and these conclusions are easier to confirm when the data returns are high.

The combination of the TSS and OITM data is an important bank of evidence to demonstrate success, inform other organisations and provide examples of how to improve veterans' care. These findings can inform other veterans with similar issues who are not seeking help.

The OITM programme has provided a bedrock for the grant holders to forge lasting collaborative partnerships that can be extended to working with other authorities and organisations, governmental agencies, professional bodies, charities, businesses, and appropriate networks. Most importantly it presents another example to those veterans and their families who need help and functional choices from which to obtain the support, care and intervention they require.

Recommendations

GRANT HOLDER ENGAGEMENT: In the prelude to the commencement of the OITM programme, the Trust hosted an engagement event at Chester Racecourse. This provided an outstanding opportunity for the grant holders to meet the AFCFT Team and the Centre evaluators. Equally important was the chance to interact with each other. A series of workshops were held including an ethical considerations, and this helped the grant holders prepare for the future challenges. The Centre team's military background and their insight and understanding into the lived experiences of the AFC was well received. Grant holders specified that they wanted to keep in contact throughout the programme, and the Centre hosted regular Webinars. This provided the platform for shared learning with real time data to indicate what was helping beneficiaries and identify how challenges were being tackled. **Recommendation:** large grants should incorporate similar arrangements and utilise the project evaluators' experience to actively engage with the programme and have a role in supporting grant holders.

CARING FOR THE CARER: Grant holders were responsible for providing support to vulnerable veterans, many of whom were former colleagues. The resulting occupational stress raises the question of what negative impact this level of support has on those delivering the care. In the case of peer mentors and support staff, they may have received minimal MH training for their role. **Recommendation:** give consideration to providing a standardised training package to those delivering care that is combined with mandatory governance structures. Research can also help ensure the safety of those delivering the care as well as those receiving it.

HELP-SEEKING and STIGMA: Veterans help-seeking behaviour is poor. This can result in excessive delays in addressing problems, which are often left unresolved until veterans are in crisis. A significant number found it hard to seek assistance or did not know where to go for help. In addition, more than 50% of participants had previously accessed support, many from their NHS services and charities. Improving knowledge and access to PHC and veteran specific services together with continued investment in destigmatising MH and advertising veterans services are required to improve access to the appropriate services. **Recommendation:** assessments of beneficiaries entering future programmes and the subsequent evaluations should capture details surrounding the factors that negatively impact on help-seeking behaviour. Novel support with peer mentors who provide individually personalised support, drop-in centres, Community Hubs together with engagement with the Police and Emergency Services may prove helpful in addressing stigma. Entry into programmes should continue to be though multiple routes including self-referrals, statutory bodies or charities.

UNDER-REPRESENTED and MINORITY GROUPS: With regards to recruitment into the OITM programme, groups such as women, ethnic minorities, reservists, the elderly and the LGBTQ communities were under-represented. The results demonstrate that veterans with specific characteristics need explicit targeting and a better understanding of their life trajectory after leaving the Armed Forces. **Recommendation:** programmes should include a strategy for reaching under-represented and minority groups and provide specific programmes for these groups.

ASSESSMENT: On entry into the OITM programme, a majority of participants were experiencing significant predisposing stressors and they reported multiple symptoms. These symptoms should be noticeable, in particular to family members and this reinforces the need for family interventions. It is essential to identify and understand the situational factors associated with stress in the AFC such as family or relationship problems, and unemployment. Addressing even one causative factor in a timely fashion can have a significantly positive bearing on the client, and re-energise and motivate them to address other more complicated issues. **Recommendation:** contributing situational stressors should be identified in the assessment process to ensure appropriate treatment and promote successful outcomes.

INTERVENTIONS: The OITM programme mirrored the TSS initiative in offering a mixture of different intervention options including psychotherapeutic sessions, group activities, social prescribing, mentoring, educational courses, and practical help. The peer mentoring and a shared group identity also appear to have helped address poor help-seeking behaviour. In both programmes, there were notable differences regarding the support offered by different grant holders but all achieved some levels of success. The findings indicate that if veterans are provided with appropriate interventions within an environment that values leadership and that tackles stigma they can be effectively supported. **Recommendation:** future programmes should offer a mixture of interventions that suit particular beneficiaries including social prescribing activities.

EMPLOYMENT & ACCOMMODATION: Thirty-nine percent of OITM participants on entering the programme were unemployed, 11% were retired and 44% were in employment. These are much higher than the MOD estimates. The number of homeowners was also significantly lower than in the 2021 Census results, and 3% were homeless. Although there was a 7% reduction in unemployment on exit from the OITM programme there is significant room for improvement, and the results suggest that it is these situational stressors that are causing the clients' their distress, and not necessarily their operational experiences. **Recommendation:** programmes should concentrate on improving employment and accommodation and gain a better understanding of a veteran's life trajectory and identify ways to prevent/address homelessness. The evaluation should determine aspects that are important to measuring success in getting veterans and their families back into employment and improving their lifestyle.

EVALUATION: The OITM and TSS initiative shared the same question set, which provides the foundations for amalgamating the data sets. The TSS evaluation also included a cost-benefits analysis that indicated that from both a healthcare and societal cost perspective the programmes were effective at providing incremental savings to society, together with an increase in the beneficiaries' QALYs. Both programmes used psychometric questionnaires to provide evidence of improvements in areas such as anxiety and depression, and help validate that the targeted audience with complex MH issues were enlisted. However, evaluations require high levels of data to affirm that the findings are valid, reliable and significant otherwise the results may be viewed as anecdotal. **Recommendation:** utilise a consistent data set in programme evaluations to determine effectiveness over time. Data collection performance indicators aligned to financial remuneration would improve the number and quality of survey returns. Large grants would benefit from a specific economic evaluation.

References

Amiri, S. & Behnezhad, S. (2020). Alcohol use and risk of suicide: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *Journal of Addictive Diseases*, 38(02), 200-213, DOI: 10.1080/10550887.2020.1736757.

Armed Forces Covenant. (2022). Proudly supporting those who serve. Available at: https://www.armedforcescovenant.gov.uk/about/ Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Armed Forces Covenant Fund Trust. (2020). One is Too Many. At: https://covenantfund.org.uk/programme/one-is-too-many/ Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Armed Forces Covenant Fund Trust. (2021). Veterans' Places, Pathways and People programme. At: https://covenantfund.org.uk/programme/veterans-places-pathways-and-people-programme/ Accessed 17 July 2023.

Armed Forces Covenant Fund Trust. (2023a). Advocating for vulnerable veterans: the acute hospitals setting programme. Available at: https://covenantfund.org.uk/2023/01/23/advocating-for-vulnerable-veterans-the-acute-hospital-settings-programme/ Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Armed Forces Covenant Fund Trust. (2023b). Reducing veteran homelessness programme. Available at: https://covenantfund.org.uk/2023/07/04/new-awards-made-to-tackle-veteran-homelessness-across-the-uk/ Accessed 17 July 2023.

Aschcroft, M. (2014). The veterans' transition review. Available at: http://www.veteranstransition.co.uk/vtrreport.pdf Accessed 14 Aug 2023.

Ashcroft, M. (2017). The veterans' transition review. Third follow-up report. Available at: http://www.veteranstransition.co.uk/vtr3_followup_2017.pdf Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Baker, C. (2022). Suicide: summary of statistics. Commons library.parliament.uk. Available at: https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-7749/ Accessed 17 Aug 2023.

Bancroft, J.H., Skrimshire, A.M. & Simkin, S. (1976). The reasons people give for taking overdoses. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 128, pp. 538-548.

Bergman, B.P., Mackay, D.F., Smith, D.J. & Pell, J.P. (2016). Long-term mental health outcomes of military service. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 77(06), 793–798, DOI: 10.4088/jcp.15m09837.

Bergman, B.P., Mackay, D.F., Smith, D.J. & Pell, J.P. (2017). Suicide in Scottish military veterans: a 30-year retrospective cohort study. *Occupational Medicine*, 67(05), 350–355, DOI: 10.1093/occmed/kqx047.

Bergman, B.P., Mackay, D.F., Smith, D.J. & Pell, J.P. (2019). Non-fatal self-harm in Scottish military veterans: a retrospective cohort study of 57,000 veterans and 173,000 matched non-veterans. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 54, 81–87, DOI: 10.1007/s00127-018-1588-9.

Bergman, B.P., Mackay D.F., & Pell, J.P. (2022). Suicide among Scottish military veterans: follow-up and trends. *Occupational Environmental Medicine*, 79(02), 88-93, DOI: 10.1136/oemed-2021-107713.

Bohman, H., Låftman, S. B., Päären, A., & Jonsson, U. (2017). Parental separation in childhood as a risk factor for depression in adulthood: a community-based study of adolescents screened for depression and followed up after 15 years. *BMC Psychiatry*, *17*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-017-1252-z.

Bohn, M.J., Babor, T.F., & Kranzler, H.R. (1995). The Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT): validation of a screening instrument for use in medical settings. *Journal of studies on alcohol*, 56(04), 423–32, DOI: 10.15288/jsa.1995.56.423.

Branny, P., & White, A. (2010). Promoting men's mental health. In *Promoting men's mental health*, 5–18. Oxford, Ratcliffe.

Brewin, C.R., Garnett, R., & Andrews, B. (2011). Trauma, identity and mental health in UK military veterans. *Psychological Medicine*, 41(08), 1733–40, DOI: 10.1017/S003329171000231X.

Bryant, R.A., Greenberg, N., & Forbes, D. (2021). The effect of the withdrawal from Afghanistan on military personnel's mental health. The *Lancet Psychiatry*, 08(12), 1026–7, DOI: 10.1016/S2215-0366(21)00369-2.

Buckman, J.E.J., Forbes, H.J., Clayton, T., Jones, M., Jones, N., Greenberg, N., Sundin, J., Hull, L., Wessely, S., & Fear, N.T. (2013). Early Service leavers: a study of the factors associated with premature separation from the UK Armed Forces and the mental health of those that leave early. *The European Journal of Public Health*, 23(03), 410–415, DOI: 10.1093/eurpub/cks042.

Burnard, P. (1991). A method of analysing interview transcripts in qualitative research. *Nurse Education Today*, 11(06), 461–466, DOI: 10.1016/0260-6917(91)90009-y.

Cabral, P., Meyer, H. B., & Ames, D. (2011). Effectiveness of yoga therapy as a complementary treatment for major psychiatric disorders. *The Primary Care Companion for CNS Disorders*, *13*(4). https://doi.org/10.4088/pcc.10r01068

Clay, O. (2022). Man wants to apologise to police officer who shot him. *Liverpool Echo*. https://www .liverpoolecho.co.uk/news/liverpool-news/man-wants-apologise-police-officer-23070436 Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Crawford, M.J., Sharpe, D., Rutter, D., & Weaver, T. (2009). Prevention of suicidal behaviour among army personnel: a qualitative study. *Journal of the Royal Army Medical Corps*, 155(03), 203-207, DOI: 10.1136/jramc-155-03-07.

Cruwys, T., Haslam, S. A., Dingle, G. A., Haslam, C., & Jetten, J. (2014). Depression and social identity. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, *18*(3), 215–238. https://doi.org/10.1177/1088868314523839.

De Similien, R.H., & Okorafor, A. (2017). Suicide by cop: A psychiatric phenomenon. *The American Journal of Psychiatry Residents' Journal*. 12(01), 20-22, DOI: 10.1176/appi.ajp-rj.2017.120107.

EuroQol Group, T. E. (1990). EuroQol - a new facility for the measurement of health-related quality of life, *Health Policy*. 16(03), 199–208. DOI: 10.1016/0168-8510(90)90421-9.

Fear, N.T., Jones, M., Murphy, D., Hull, L., Iversen, A.C., Coker, B., Machell, L., Sundin, J., Woodhead, C., Jones, N., Greenberg, N., Landau, S., Dandeker, C., Rona, R.J., Hotopf, M., & Wessely, S. (2010). What are the consequences of deployment to Iraq and Afghanistan on the mental health of the UK armed forces? A cohort study. *The Lancet*, 375(9728), 1783–1797, DOI: 10.1016/s0140-6736(10)60672-1.

Finnegan, A., Finnegan, S, McGee, P., Srinivasan, M. & Simpson, R. (2010). Predisposing factors leading to depression in the British Army. *British Journal of Nursing*, 19(21), 1355-1362, DOI: 10.12968/bjon.2010.19.21.80000.

Finnegan, A., Finnegan, S., Thomas, M., Deahl M., Simpson, R.G., & Ashford, R. (2014). The presentation of depression in the British Army. *Nurse Education Today*, 34(01), 83-91. DOI: 10.1016/j.nedt.2013.02.020.

Finnegan, A. (2016). The biopsychosocial benefits and shortfalls for Armed Forces veterans engaged in archaeological activities. *Nurse Education Today*, 47, 15–22. DOI.org/10.1016/j.nedt.2016.03.009.

Finnegan, A., & Jackson, R., Simpson, R. (2018). Finding the forgotten: Motivating military veterans to register with a Primary Healthcare Practice. *Military Medicine*, 183(11-12), 509–517, DOI: 10.1093/milmed/usy086.

Finnegan, A.P., Di Lemma, L., Moorhouse, I., Lambe, R.E., Soutter, E.M., Templeman, Ridgeway, R., Hynes, C., Simpson, R., & McGhee, S. (2020). Educating nurses to deliver optimum care to military veterans and their families. *Nurse Education in Practice*, 42.

Finnegan, A., & Randles, R. (2022). Prevalence of common mental health disorders in military veterans: using primary healthcare data. *BMJ Military Health*, DOI: 10.1136/bmjmilitary-2021-002045.

Finnegan, A., Randles, R. (2023). Where are all the veterans? A mixed methods assessment of a systematic strategy to increase veteran registration in UK primary healthcare practices *BMJ Open* 2023;**13**:e068904. DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2022-068904.

Finnegan, AP, Salem, K, Green, N., Ainsworth-Moore, L., Ghomi, M (2023a). Evaluation of the NHS England 'Op COURAGE' High Intensity Service for military veterans with significant mental health problems; BMJ Military Health, Published Online First: 14 July 2023. DOI: 10.1136/military-2023-002385.

Finnegan A, Di Lemma L, Mcghee S, Watson R. (2023b). Evaluating serious stress in military veterans, their carers and families: a protocol. *BMJ Mil Health*. Jun;169(3):263-268. doi: 10.1136/bmjmilitary-2020-001715. Epub 2021 Feb 5. PMID: 33547195.

Fleuty, K., Cooper, A., & Almond, M.K. (2021). Armed Forces and Veteran Housing Policies: The United Kingdom 2021 Vision. *Journal of Veterans Studies*, 7(01), 232, DOI: 10.21061/jvs.v7i1.242.

Forbes, D., Creamer, M., Bisson, J.I., Cohen, J.A., Crow, B.E., Foa, E.B., Friedman, M.J., Keane, T.M., Kudler, H.S., & Ursano, R.J. (2010). A guide to guidelines for the treatment of PTSD and related conditions. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 23(05), 537–552. DOI: 0.1002/jts.20565.

Forces Employment Charity. (2023). Op NOVA. Available at: https://www.forcesemployment.org.uk/programmes/op-nova/ Accessed 14 August 2023.

For the Fallen. (2023). Families of military suicide. https://www.forthefallencic.org Accessed 14 August 2023.

Fulton, E., Wild, D., Hancock, J., Fernandez, E., & Linnane, J. (2018). Transition from service to civvy street: the needs of armed forces veterans and their families in the UK. *Perspectives in Public Health*, 139(1), pp.49–58, DOI: 10.1177/1757913918785650.

GOV.UK. (2020). Annual population survey: UK Armed Forces veterans residing in Great Britain 2017. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/annual-population-survey-uk-armed-forces-veterans-residing-in-great-britain-2017 Accessed 20 Sept 2023.

GOV.UK. (2021). Veteran suicide figures to be recorded for the first time. Available at: www.gov.uk/government/news/veteran-suicide-figures-to-be-recorded-for-the-first-time Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

GOV.UK. (2022). UK armed forces biannual diversity statistics: 1 April 2022. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/uk-armed-forces-biannual-diversity-statistics-april-2022/uk-armed-forces-biannual-diversity-statistics-1-april-

2022#:~:text=Ethnic%20minorities%20(excluding%20white%20minorities)%20personnel%20account ed%20for%209.6%20per,)%2C%20at%201%20April%202022. Accessed 20 Sept 2023.

Gribble, R., & Fear, N. (2019). The effect of non-operational family separations on family functioning and well-being among Royal Navy/Royal Marines families. Available at: nff.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Non-Operational-Separations.pdf Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Harden L., & Murphy, D. (2018). Risk factors of suicidal ideation in a population of UK military veterans seeking support for mental health difficulties. *Journal of the Royal Army Medical Corps*, 164(05), 352-356, DOI: 10.1136/jramc-2018-000921.

Harrington-LaMorie, J., Jordan, J. R., Ruocco, K., & Cerel, J. (2018). Surviving families of military suicide loss: Exploring postvention peer support. *Death Studies*, 42(3), 143–154. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/07481187.2017.1370789 Accessed 20 Sept 2023.

Harvey, S.B., Hatch, S.L., Jones, M., Hull, L., Jones, N., Greenberg, N., Dandeker, C., Fear, N.T., & Wessely, S. (2012). The long-Term consequences of military deployment: A 5-year cohort study of United Kingdom Rrservists deployed to Iraq in 2003. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 176(12), 1177–1184. DOI: 10.1093/aje/kws248.

Hendershot, C. S., Witkiewitz, K., George, W. H., & Marlatt, G. A. (2011). Relapse prevention for addictive behaviors. *Substance Abuse Treatment, Prevention, and Policy*, *6*(1). DOI.org/10.1186/1747-597x-6-17.

House of Commons Defence Committee. (2005). Duty of care. London, House of Commons Defence Committee.

House of Commons Defence Committee. (2023). *Withdrawal from Afghanistan*. Available at: https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm5803/cmselect/cmdfence/725/report.html Assessed 07 Jul 2023.

House of Commons Library. (2023). Support for UK veterans: Research briefing. Available at: https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7693/CBP-7693.pdf Accessed 13 Aug 2023.

Hughes, K., Bellis, M. A., Hardcastle, K. A., Sethi, D., Butchart, A., Mikton, C., Jones, L., & Dunne, M. P. (2017). The effect of multiple adverse childhood experiences on health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Public Health*, *2*(8), e356–e366. https://doi.org/10.1016/s2468-2667(17)30118-4.

Hutson, H.R., Anglin, D., Yarbrough, J., Hardaway, K., Russel, M., Strote, J., Canter, M., & Blum B. (1998). Suicide by cop. *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, 32(06), 665-9. DOI: 10.1016/S0196-0644(98)70064-2.

IBM (2023) SPSS Statistics. Available at: https://www.ibm.com/products/spss-statistics Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Iversen, A.C., Van, Staden L., Hughes, J.H., Browne. T., Hull, L., Hall, J., Greenberg, N., Rona, R.J., Hotopf, M., Wessely, S., & Fear, N.T. (2009). The prevalence of common mental disorders and PTSD in the UK military: using data from a clinical Interview-Based study. *BMC Psychiatry*, 9(68). DOI: 10.1186/1471-244X-9-68.

Jisc. (2022). Online surveys. Available at: https://www.onlinesurveys.ac.uk/ Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Jones, N., Sharp, M., Phillips, A. & Stevelink, S.A.M. (2019). Suicidal ideation, suicidal attempts, and self-harm in the UK Armed Forces. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior*, 49(06), 1762–1779. DOI: 10.1111/sltb.12570.

Jones, K., Varker, T., Stone, C., Agathos, J., O'Donnel, M., Forbes, D., Lawrence-Wood, E., Sadler, N. (2020). Defence Force and Veteran suicides: Literature review. 2020. Melbourne, Australia: Centre for Posttraumatic Mental Health.

Kapur, N., While, D., Blatchley, N., Bray, I., & Harrison, K. (2009). Suicide after leaving the UK armed forces —A cohort study. *PLoS Medicine*, 06(03). DOI: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000026.

Kuyken, W., Warren, F. C., Taylor, R. S., Whalley, B., Crane, C., Bondolfi, G., Hayes, R., Huijbers, M., Ma, H., Schweizer, S., Segal, Z., Speckens, A., Teasdale, J. D., Van Heeringen, K., Williams, M., Byford, S., Byng, R., & Dalgleish, T. (2016). Efficacy of mindfulness-based cognitive therapy in prevention of depressive relapse. *JAMA Psychiatry*, *73*(6), 565. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2016.0076.

Lawrence, R.E., Oquendo, M.A., & Stanley, B. (2016). Religion and suicide Risk. A systematic review. *Achieves of Suicide Research*, 20(01), 1-21. DOI: 10.1080/13811118.2015.1004494.

Levi-Belz Y. (2015). Stress-related growth among suicide survivors: The role of interpersonal and cognitive factors. *Archives Suicide Research*, 2015;19(3):305-20. DOI: 10.1080/13811118.2014.957452. Epub 2014 Dec 15. PMID: 25510891.

Lindert, J., Weisskopf, M., & Spiro, A. (2018). Relationships are associated with anxiety and depression in a cohort of ageing men. *European Journal of Public Health*, 28(suppl_4). https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/cky212.060.

Lund, C., Breen, A., Flisher, A. J., Kakuma, R., Corrigall, J., Joska, J. A., Swartz, L., & Patel, V. (2010). Poverty and common mental disorders in low and middle income countries: A systematic review. *Social Science & Medicine*, *71*(3), 517–528. DOI.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.04.027.

Manea, L., Gilbody, S., & McMillan, D. (2015). A diagnostic meta-analysis of the Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9) algorithm scoring method as a screen for depression. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 37(01), 67–75. DOI:10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2014.09.009.

Mental Health Foundation. (2022). The truth about self-harm. Available at: https://www.mentalhealth.org.uk/explore-mental-health/publications/truth-about-self-harm#:~:text=Self%2Dharm%20describes%20any%20behaviour Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Miller, M., Barber, C., Azrael, D., Calle, E.E., Lawler, E., & Mukamal, K.J. (2009). Suicide among US veterans: a prospective study of 500,000 middle-aged and elderly men. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 170(04), 494–500. DOI: 10.1093/aje/kwp164.

Mills, A., Fear, N., & Stevelink, S. (2023). Awareness of and willingness to access mental health support among UK serving and ex-serving military personnel who reported a mental health difficulty. *Journal of Military, Veteran and Family Health*, 9(1), 76-85. https://doi.org/10.3138/jmvfh-2022-0009

Mind. (2020). About suicidal feelings. Available at: https://www.mind.org.uk/information-support/types-of-mental-health-problems/suicidal-feelings/about-suicidal-feelings/ Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Ministry of Defence (MOD). (2014). A study of deaths among UK armed forces personnel deployed tothe1982Falklandscampaign:1982to2013.Availableat:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/3070 98/20140428_Falklands_Statistical_Release-1982to2013.pdf Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Ministry of Defence (MOD). (2017). Suicide and open verdict deaths in the UK regular Armed Forces; Annual summary ands trends over time 1 January 1984 to 31 December 2016. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/6031 69/20160331_UK_AF_Suicide_National_Statistic_2016-a.pdf. Accessed 20 Sept 2023.

Ministry of Defence (MOD). (2017). Defence people mental health and wellbeing strategy. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/defence-people-mental-health-and-wellbeing-strategy Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Ministry of Defence (MOD). (2019). Annual population survey: UK armed forces veterans residing in Great Britain 2017. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/annual-population-survey-uk-armed-forces-veterans-residing-in-great-britain Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Ministry of Defence (MOD). (2020). UK armed forces mental health: Annual summary and trends over time, 2007/08 - 2019/20. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/8924 26/20200618_Annual_Report_19-20_O.pdf Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Ministry of Defence (MOD). (2022). Suicides in the UK regular armed forces: Annual summary and trends over time 1 January 1984 to 31 December 2021. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1063 678/20220331_UK_AF_Suicides.pdf. Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Mundt, J.C., Marks, I.M., Shear, M.K. & Greist, J.M. (2002). The Work and Social Adjustment Scale: a simple measure of impairment in functioning. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 180(05), 461–464. DOI :10.1192/bjp.180.5.461.

National Centre for Suicide Prevention Training. (2023). National Centre for Suicide Prevention Training Available at: https://www.ncspt.org.uk Accessed 15 August 2023.

National Institute of Clinical Excellence (NICE). (2015). *Overview | Depression in adults: recognition and management |* Guidance Available at: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/cg90 Accessed 19 Sept 2023.

National Institute for Clinical Excellence. (2018). Preventing suicide in community and custodial settings. Available at: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng105 Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

National Institute for Clinical Excellence. (2019) Suicide prevention. QS 189. Available at: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/qs189/resources/suicide-prevention-pdf-75545729771461 Accessed 13 August 2023

National Health Service England (NHSE). (2016). *IAPT early implementers will set pace for integrating mental and physical health*. Available at: www.england.nhs.uk. https://www.england.nhs.uk/blog/felicity-dormon/ Accessed 19 Sept 2023

National Health Service England (NHSE). (2021). Mental health support for veterans, service leavers and reservists. 2021. Available: https://www.nhs.uk/nhs-services/armed-forces-community/mental-health/veterans-reservists/Accessed 9 Feb 2023.

National Institute of Mental Health (NIMH). (2018). *Depression*. Available at: https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/topics/depression. Accessed 19 Sept 2022.

Northern Ireland Statistics and Research Agency. (2022). Suicide statistics 2021. Available at https://www.nisra.gov.uk/publications/suicide-statistics-2021 Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Office for National Statistics Suicides in England and Wales. (2022). 2021 registrations. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/bulletins/sui cidesintheunitedkingdom/2021registrations Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Office for National Statistics. (2022). UK armed forces veterans, England and Wales: Census 2021 Available at:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/armedforcescommunity/bulletins/ukarmedfor cesveteransenglandandwales/census2021 Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Office for National Statistics. (2023). Living arrangements of UK armed forces veterans, England and Wales: Census 2021. 16th June: Available at:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/armedforcescommunity/articles/livingarrange mentsofukarmedforcesveteransenglandandwales/census2021 Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Office for Veterans' Affairs and Cabinet Office. (2020). Veterans Factsheet. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/veterans-factsheet-2020 Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Osório, C., Jones, N., Jones, E., Robbins, I., Wessely, S., & Greenberg, N. (2017). Combat experiences and their relationship to Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder symptom clusters in UK military personnel deployed to Afghanistan. *Behavioral Medicine*, *44*(2), 131–140. https://doi.org/10.1080/08964289.2017.1288606.

Page, M.J., McKenzie, J.E., Bossuyt, P.M., Boutron, I., Hoffmann, T.C., Mulrow, C.D., Shamseer, L., Tetzlaff, J.M., Akl, E.A., Brennan, S.E., Chou, R., Glanville, J., Grimshaw, J.M., Hróbartsson, A., Lalu, M.M., Li, T., Loder, E.W., Mayo-Wilson, E., McDonald, S., McGuinness, L.A., Stewart, L.A., Thomas, J., Tricco, A.C., Welch, V.A., Whiting, P., & Moher, D. (2021). The PRISMA 2020 statement: an updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews. *BMJ*. 372. DOI:10.1136/bmj.n71.

Pethrus, C.M., Johansson, K., Neovius, K., Reutfors, J., Sundström, J., & Neovius, M. (2017). Suicide and all-cause mortality in Swedish deployed military veterans: a population-based matched cohort study. *BMJ Open*, 07(09). DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-014034.

Public Health Scotland. (2021). Suicide statistics for Scotland. Update of trends for the year 2020. Available at: https://www.publichealthscotland.scot/publications/suicide-statistics-for-scotland/suicide-statistics-for-scotland-update-of-trends-for-the-year-2020/ Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Public Health Scotland. (2021). Suicide statistics for Scotland. Update on trends for the year, 2021. Available at: https://publichealthscotland.scot/publications/suicide-statistics-for-scotland/suicide-statistics-for-scotland-update-of-trends-for-the-year-2021/ Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Randles, R., & Finnegan, A. (2022). Veteran help-seeking behaviour for mental health issues: a systematic review. *BMJ Military Health*, 168(01), 99-104. doi: 10.1136/bmjmilitary-2021-001903.

Randles, R., Burroughs, H., Green, N., & Finnegan, A.P. (2023). Prevalence and risk factors of suicide and suicidal ideation in veterans who served in the British Armed Forces: a systematic review. *BMJ Mil Health*, DOI: 10.1136/military-2023-002413.

Reilly MC, Zbrozek AS, Dukes EM. (1993). The validity and reproducibility of a work productivity and activity impairment instrument. *Pharmacoeconomics*, Nov;4(5):353-65. doi: 10.2165/00019053-199304050-00006. PMID: 10146874.

Rijs, K., Bogers, R. (2015). Suicide mortality among deployed male military personnel compared with men who were not deployed. Available at: https://www.rivm.nl/bibliotheek/rapporten/2015-0155.pdf Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Rodway, C., Ibrahim, S., Westhead, J., Bojanić, L., Turnbull, P., Appleby, L., Bacon, A., Dale, H., Harrison, K., & Kapur, N. (2022). Suicide after leaving the UK Armed Forces 1996-2018: a cohort study. *medRxiv*. DOI: 10.1101/2022.12.12.22283340.

Royal College of Psychiatrists. (2020). Self harm and suicide in adults. (CR 229). Available at: https://www.rcpsych.ac.uk/improving-care/campaigning-for-better-mental-health-policy/college-reports/2020-college-reports/cr229 Accessed 13 Aug 2023.

Rozanov, V., & Carli, V. (2012). Suicide among war veterans. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 9(7), 2504-2519. DOI: 10.3390/ijerph9072504.

Samaritans. (2020). Understanding self-harm and suicide content online. Why might users post or search for self-harm and suicide content? Available at: https://media.samaritans.org/documents/Understanding_self-harm_and_suicide_content_online_FINAL.pdf Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Seal, K.H., Metzler, T.J., Gima, K.S., Bertenthal, D., Maguen, S., & Marmar, C.R. (2009). Trends and risk factors for mental health diagnoses among Iraq and Afghanistan veterans using Department of Veterans Affairs health care, 2002-2008. *American Journal of Public Health*, 99,1651–8. DOI: 10.2105/AJPH.2008.150284.

Simkus, K., Hall, A., Heber, A., & VanTil, L. (2019). 2019 veteran suicide mortality study: Follow-up period from 1976 to 2014. Available at: https://www.veterans.gc.ca/eng/about-vac/research/research/directorate/publications/reports/veteran-suicide-mortality-study-2019 Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Small Arms Survey. (2020). Global firearms holding. Available at: https://www.smallarmssurvey.org/database/global-firearms-holdings Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Spitzer, R.L., Kroenke, K., Williams, J.B.W., & Löwe, B. (2006). A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 166(10), 1092. DOI:10.1001/archinte.166.10.1092.

Schnyder, U., Valach, L., Bichsel, K. & Michel, K. (1999). Attempted suicide. Do we understand the patients reasons? *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 21, 62-69.

Schober, P., Boer, C., & Schwarte, L.A. (2018). Correlation coefficients: Appropriate use and interpretation. *Anesthesia & Analgesia*. May;126(5):1763-1768. doi: 10.1213/ANE.0000000002864. PMID: 29481436.

Stanton, R., Happell, B., & Reaburn, P. (2014). The mental health benefits of regular physical activity, and its role in preventing future depressive illness. *Nursing: Research and Reviews*, *4*, 45. https://doi.org/10.2147/nrr.s41956

Steen, M. P., Di Lemma, L., Finnegan, A., Wepa, D., & McGhee, S. (2021). Self-compassion and veteran's health: A scoping review. *Journal of Veterans Studies*, 7(1), 86. DOI.org/10.21061/jvs.v7i1.219.

Tennant, R., Hiller, L., Fishwick, R., Platt, S., Joseph, S., Weich, S., Parkinson, J., Secker, J., & Stewart-Brown, S. (2007). The Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Well-being Scale (WEMWBS): development and UK validation. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 5(1), 63. DOI: 10.1186/1477-7525-5-63.

The Royal British Legion. (RBL). (2014). A UK household survey of the ex-service community. Available at: https://storage.rblcdn.co.uk/sitefinity/docs/default-source/campaigns-policy-and-research/rbl_household_survey_report.pdf?sfvrsn=5bcbae4f_4 Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Too, L.S., Spittal, M.J., Bugeja, L., Reifels, L., Butterworth, P., & Pirkis, J. (2018). The association between mental disorders and suicide: A systematic review and meta-analysis of record linkage studies. *SSRN Electronic Journal*, 259(01), 302-313. DOI :10.2139/ssrn.3212359.

Windsor-Shellard, B. (2019). National Statistical. Why have suicide levels risen among young people and what can be done to tackle this? Available at: https://blog.ons.gov.uk/2019/09/10/why-have-suicide-levels-risen-among-young-people-and-what-can-be-done-to-tackle-this/ Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. (2022). National Veteran Suicide Prevention Annual Report. Available at: https://www.mentalhealth.va.gov/suicide_prevention/data.asp Assessed 07 Jul 2023.

Värnik, A., Kõlves, K., van der Feltz-Cornelis, C.M., Marusic, A., Oskarsson, H., Palmer, A., Reisch, T., Scheerder, G., Arensman, E., Aromaa, E., Giupponi, G., Gusmäo, R., Maxwell, M., Pull, C., A, Szekely., Pérez Sola, V., & Hegerl, U. (2008). Suicide methods in Europe: a gender-specific analysis of countries participating in the "European Alliance Against Depression". *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 62(6), 45–51. DOI: 10.1136/jech.2007.065391.

Vos. (2016). Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 310 diseases and injuries, 1990-2015: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease study 2015. *The Lancet*, *388*, 1545–1602

Walking With The Wounded (2023). Project Nova: A changing of the guard. Available at: https://walkingwiththewounded.org.uk/Home/Programmes/16 Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

Williamson, V., Murphy, D., Stevelink, S.A.M., Allen, S., Jones, E., & Greenberg, N. (2021). The impact of moral injury on the wellbeing of UK military veterans. *BMC Psychology*, 09, 73. DOI: 10.1186/s40359-021-00578-7.

Wise, J. (2015). Digging for victory: Horticultural therapy with veterans for post-traumatic growth. Routledge.

World Health Organisation. (2021). Suicide. Available at: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/suicide Accessed 07 Jul 2023.

World Health Organisation. (2022). International Classification of Diseases – 11. Depression. Available at: https://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/depression Accessed 19 Aug 2023

Zero Suicide Alliance. (2023). Suicide awareness training to support veterans. Available at: https://zerosuicidealliance.com Accessed 15 Aug 2023.

Appendix A

Systematic Review : Summary of Included Papers and Reports

Author	Туре	Sample	Method	Results
Bergman et al, 2017	Quantitative	56,205 veterans and 172,741 demographically matched civilians on age, gender, and socioeconomic status.	Scottish linked health records and mortality data. Demographics provided by NHS electronic registration records. Socio-economic status determined from most recent registered postcode of residence. Deaths were included resulting from suicide, intentional Self-Harm or were undetermined.	267 suicides (0.5%) in veterans compared to 918 (0.5%) in civilians. 7.6% of deaths in veterans and 8.4% of deaths in civilians. The difference was not statistically significant. Incidence was lower in younger veterans and higher in veterans over the age of 40. ESL's not significantly increased risk but only in older age groups. Female veterans significantly higher risk of suicide than female civilians. Veteran women who died by suicide joined before 1991, 50% left after <3 years and 0% served for >11 years. Methods of suicide did not differ significantly between veterans and civilians for either gender. In both groups, males were more likely to use violent methods. A significant interaction between birth cohort, veteran status and high risk is confined to 1950-54 cohort. No evidence of association with intense operations.
Williamson et al, 2021	Quantitative	204 veterans	Self-report experiences during military service. Participants asked whether they had experienced a challenging event during military service and asked to write a description. These were then classified by 2 researchers as a moral injury, non-morally injurious trauma or mixed. Probable PTSD assessed with PCL-5, depression PHQ-9, anxiety GAD-7, alcohol AUDIT, suicidal ideation SBQ-R. Combat exposure via combat exposure scale with 17-41 score indicative of moderate - high exposure.	Served between 18 months and 42 years. 98.2% white British, 88.6% male. 33.4% were exposed to morally injurious event. 27.9% exposed to non-morally injurious trauma. 15.2% mixed event and 24.5% reported no exposure to a challenging event. Veterans who experienced morally injurious event were significantly more likely to meet case for PTSD, anxiety, and suicidal ideation.
Brewin et al, 2021	Mixed Methods	114 veterans with PTSD, 39 veterans with a physical disability	Veterans in receipt of a war pension recognising a PTSD diagnosis or physical disability due to service. On average veterans joined at 18 years old and served for 8.5 years. Major conflicts of NI, Persian Gulf, Bosnia. War-zone stress assessed with Deployment Risk and Resilience inventory. Conducted interviews.	Having a PTSD diagnosis and reporting a negative change in perception of the world is significantly related to predicting suicidal thoughts, plans or attempts. Not related to trauma exposure but rather to post-traumatic symptoms. In the interviews, perceptions of disillusionment about human nature and the rejection of civilian life were associated with suicidal thoughts, plans or attempts. Expected to be associated with negative self-views but found to be stronger in regard to alienation from civilian life.

Bergman et al, 2022	Quantitative	78,000 veterans and 253,000 demographically matched civilians on age gender, and socioeconomic status.	Data taken from the Scottish Veterans Health Study. Demographic data obtained from electronic NHS registration records were linked at an individual level to death certificates to provide information on deaths by cause, and to routine hospital admissions data and psychiatric inpatient records for information on any antecedent mental health diagnoses. Survival analysis to examine risk of suicide in veterans compared to civilians.	Over the period of follow-up, there were 388 (0.5%) suicides among veterans (6.6% of all veteran deaths), and 1531 (0.6%) suicides in civilians (7.8% of all civilian deaths). However, direct comparison is misleading because of generally shorter follow-up in the veterans. Cox proportional hazard analysis, taking account of length of follow-up, demonstrated that there was no difference in risk of suicide overall between veterans and civilians.
Kapur et al, 2008	Quantitative	Anyone who had left any of the three branches of the Armed Forces between 1 st April 1996 and 31 st December 2005. 233,803 individuals were included. This represented 98% of those who were discharged.	The database of those who had left the Armed Forces was linked with the database of the National Confidential Enquiry into suicide. This was compared with suicide rates of the general population.	224 individuals were found to have died by suicide after leaving the Armed Forces. Their median age was 22 years (19–29 years) and they were predominantly male (215 [96%]). Hanging or strangulation (99 cases [44%]) and self-poisoning (47 cases [21%]) were the most common methods of suicide. Deaths involving firearms occurred in only five cases (2%). The median time to death after leaving the services was 31 months (16–57 months). Although overall the rate of suicide was not greater than that in the general population, the risk of suicide in the two youngest age groups was approximately two to three times higher than in same age groups in the general population. For males aged 30–49 years the age-specific mortality ratios suggested that the risk of suicide was lower than for the same age groups in the general population.
Ministry of Defence, 2016	Quantitative	53,409 UK Armed Forces personnel that deployed to the 1990/91 Gulf Conflict. Compared with 53,143 UK Armed Forces personnel of similar age, gender, Service and rank who were in Service on 1 st January 1991 but did not deploy to the Gulf.	Comparison of the mortality rates of 53,409 UK Armed Forces personnel that deployed to the 1990/91 Gulf Conflict to those of a cohort who did not deploy. The statistics also compare the mortality rates of Gulf veterans and the comparison group to rates observed in the UK general population over the same time period in order to place the mortality rates for the Gulf and comparison cohorts in context.	There was no statistically significant difference between the rates of suicide for the Gulf and age-adjusted comparison cohorts showing, across the whole time period there was no effect of deployment to Gulf 1 in terms of mortality rates for suicides. For both cohorts across the majority of the past 25 years, they had a statistically decreased risk of suicide when compared to the UK general population.

Rodway et al, 2022	Quantitative	458,048 veterans who had served as regulars and had left the British Armed Forces between 1st January 1996 and 31st December 2018.	A retrospective cohort study of personnel who left the UK Armed Forces, the main outcome was death by suicide after leaving service. The national databases of discharged British Armed Forces personnel were linked with the National database of deaths by suicide. Comparisons were made with the general population and serving personnel.	1,086 (0.2%) died by suicide after leaving. Median age at death was 32 years (26-42 years). The majority (1,046, 96%) were male. Around 19% (n=203) of the 1,086 veterans who died by suicide were aged under 25 years, 63% (n=682) were aged between 25-44 years, and 19% (n=201) were 45 years or older. The most common method of suicide was hanging or strangulation (n=672, 62%), followed by self-poisoning (n=155, 14%). Firearm deaths were rare (n=27, 2%). The risk of suicide for male veterans was similar to the risk of suicide in the age-matched general population. If anything, the SMR and 95% CIs suggested the veterans' suicide rate was very slightly (but statistically significantly) lower than the rate in the general population (SMR [95% CI] 94 [88-99]). However, the risk of suicide for the two youngest veteran age groups (16-19 and 20-24 years) was approximately two to three times higher than their counterparts in the general population. An increase in suicide risk was associated with male sex, being discharged from the UKAF between the ages of 16-34 years, being untrained on discharge, having served for less than 10 years, and receiving an administrative, disciplinary, or medical discharge.
Bergman et al, 2019	Quantitative	56,206 veterans	Retrospective, 30-year cohort study of 56,206 veterans. Examined the association of previous self-harm and suicide. Data retrieved from Scottish Health Records.	Examined data on 266 vets. Fifty (18%) had a previous history of self-harm. The median time elapsed between the first record and fatal episode was two years. The mean age of veterans ending their life with a previous history of self-harm was 45.5 years. Only 9% of veterans who died as a result of suicide aged under 30 had a previous history of self-harm. Whilst for veterans aged 50 and over at suicide, the figure was 26%.
Harden & Murphy, 2018	Quantitative	144 linked to suicidal ideation. 259 no linkage to suicidal ideation.	Cross-sectional study, data drawn from veteran's engaging in MH treatment (provided by Combat Stress). Questionnaires sent to veterans. The provided data was then linked to risk assessment extracted from clinical records.	Age and ESL are significantly associated with suicidal ideation. Veterans aged between 35 and 44, 45 and 54 were more likely to report suicidal ideation (SI). ESL was also more likely to have data related to SI. Unemployed veterans are at increased risk of SI compared to those employed, as well as the time veterans took to seek help and SI (>5 years to seek help at a decreased risk). Veterans with high pre-adversity scores are at a higher risk of SI.
Ministry of Defence, 2014	Quantitative	1,478 veteran deaths. Of those, 1,171 (79%) were the result of disease related causes and 266 (18%) were the result of external causes of injury.	Summary statistics on the causes of deaths that occurred among the UK Armed Forces veterans of the Falklands war between 14 June 1982 and 31 December 2013. Stats are based on deaths in this time period that were reported to the MOD by 1 February 2014.	As of 31st December 2013, there were 1,478 deaths among the Falklands veterans. Of these, 1,171 (79%) were the result of disease-related causes, and 266 (18%) were the result of external causes of injury. The largest group of deaths due to external causes was due to intentional Self-Harm and events of undetermined intent (suicides and open verdict deaths) with 101 deaths (7% of all deaths). Of the 101 suicide or open verdict deaths, 13 occurred in-Service. For each year between 1982 and 2013 there have been fewer than 10 deaths with a coroner confirmed suicide or open verdict. For the entire period, the risk of dying as a result of suicide for the Falklands veterans are no different to the UK general population.

Westminster Centre for Research in Veterans



RESEARCH TEAM



PROFESSOR ALAN FINNEGAN PHD RN FRCN FRSA CF FAAN

Director of the Centre and Professor of Nursing and Military Mental Health. Alan is a Registered Nurse (Adult) and Registered Nurse (Mental Health) who served in the British Army from 1987 to 2016. Alan was the Principal Investigator involved in all aspects of the evaluation. Alan designed the evaluation methodology including the study questionnaires and interview schedule.



KATE SALEM BSC MRES MBPSS

Kate works at the Centre as a Researcher, having previously, worked for the Ministry of Defence. Kate is also undertaking her PhD which uses mixed-methods to explore mental health and help-seeking in military families. In this evaluation, Kate led on the qualitative analysis and quantitative analysis. Kate is also the wife of an Army veteran.



NATASHA GREEN BSC MSC PHD

Natasha joined the Centre in March 2021. She was awarded her PhD from Queen's University Belfast and has research experience in qualitative and quantitative methodologies. Natasha is connected to the Armed Forces Community, with both of her parents previously serving in the British Army. Natasha contributed to the analysis of the report.



LOTTIE AINSWORTH-MOORE

Lottie joined the Centre in January 2019. She is a military spouse of a currently serving Officer and has previously worked for military charities. She is working on various evaluations with the Armed Forces Covenant Fund Trust and the NHS. In this evaluation, Lottie was the Project Administrator providing grant holder support and was responsible for constructing the online questionnaires.



LAUREN WEST

Lauren works as an Administration Assistant and PA to Professor Finnegan at the Centre. Lauren assists in several military forums, including Secretary for the Cheshire Armed Forces Covenant Partnership Committee, and oversees the administration of all veteran-related projects within the Centre. In this project, Lauren contributed to the questionnaire design and administrative support.